

# LISTSERV<sup>®</sup> Maestro 3.3 What's New Manual

www.lsoft.com

©2008 L-Soft Sweden AB



1101111011101

Information in this document is subject to change without notice. Companies, names, and data used in examples herein are fictitious unless otherwise noted. L-Soft does not endorse or approve the use of any of the product names or trademarks appearing in this document.

Permission is granted to copy this document, at no charge and in its entirety, if the copies are not used for commercial advantage, the source is cited, and the present copyright notice is included in all copies. Recipients of such copies are equally bound to abide by the present conditions. Prior written permission is required for any commercial use of this document, in whole or in part, and for any partial reproduction of the contents of this document exceeding 50 lines of up to 80 characters, or equivalent. The title page, table of contents, and index, if any, are not considered to be part of the document for the purposes of this copyright notice, and can be freely removed if present.

Copyright © 2008 L-Soft Sweden AB All Rights Reserved Worldwide.

LISTSERV is a registered trademark licensed to L-Soft Sweden AB and L-Soft international, Inc. ListPlex, CataList, and EASE are service marks of L-Soft international, Inc.

The Open Group, Motif, OSF/1 UNIX and the "X" device are registered trademarks of The Open Group in the United State and other countries.

Digital, Alpha AXP, AXP, Digital UNIX, OpenVMS, HP, and HP-UX are trademarks of Hewlett-Packard Company in the United States and other countries.

Microsoft, Windows, Windows 2000, Windows XP, and Windows NT are registered trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and other countries.

Sun, Solaris, SunOS, and PMDF are trademarks or registered trademarks of Sun Microsystems, Inc. in the United States and other countries.

IRIX is a registered trademark of Silicon Graphics, Inc. in the United States and other countries. Linux is a registered trademark of Linus Torvalds.

Intel and Pentium are registered trademarks of Intel Corporation.

All other trademarks, both marked and not marked, are the property of their respective owners.

This product includes software developed by the Apache Software Foundation (<u>http://www.apache.org/</u>).

Some portions licensed from IBM are available at http://oss.software.ibm.com/icu4j/

This product includes code licensed from RSA Security, Inc.

Manuals are available in PDF format from **ftp.lsoft.com**. They are also available on the World Wide Web at the following URL:

URL: http://www.lsoft.com/manuals/index.html

L-Soft invites comment on its manual. Please feel free to send your comments by email to <u>manuals@lsoft.com</u>

Last Updated: June 9, 2008

Version 3.3 Builds 2, 3, 4, and 7

# Table of Contents

Preface - About This Manual iii
Requirements
Section 1 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-2 User Interface
1.1 Using the New Job Comparison Report
1.1.1 The Job Comparison Report Settings Screen
1.1.2 The Job Reports Tab
1.1.3 The Comparison Tabs
1.2 Adding Reports to the Dashboard7
1.3 Additional Quick Report Settings for Completed Jobs
1.4 Downloading Reports as a PDF10
1.5 Viewing More Details on the Event Distribution Over Time Tracking Report
1.6 Getting More Information from the Delivered Recipients Statistics Report
1.7 Reordering the Data Sources for a Tracking Report
1.8 Updated Color Definition for Reports
1.9 Improved LISTSERV List Header Keyword Support
1.10 New Welcome and Farewell Emails for HRLs, HLLs, and Datasets
1.11 New Subscription/Membership Date Column16
1.12 Checking Whether or Not a User-Defined Drop-In is Empty
1.13 Downloading a PDF Version of the Completed Job Summary
1.14 Downloading Invalid Recipients for Delivered Jobs
1.15 Using the Mail Charset when Previewing a Message's Content
1.16 Previewing Blocked HTML Images
Section 2 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-2 Administration HUB
2.1 New Entries for the Maestro INI-Files
2.2 Adding Content to the Tomcat Server24
2.2.1 Adding Content as a New Context
2.2.2 Defining the Default Context
2.2.3 Enabling Access Logging for WA
2.2.4 Enabling Access Logging for Custom Content
2.2.5 Serving Multiple LISTSERV Nodes on a Single Server
2.3 Defining Separate SMTP Workers for Standard and Test Deliveries
2.4 Querying the Build Number of List Context
Section 3 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-3 User Interface
3.1 Creating Multiple Dashboards
3.2 Using the New Check/Uncheck All Link in the Define Recipient Wizard
Section 4 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-4 User Interface
4.1 Spam Checking Your Email Jobs
4.2 Previewing the Recipient Count

4.3 Hiding the CSV "Just Before Sending" Option in the Define Recipients Wizard	. 48
Section 5 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7 User Interface	. 51
5.1 Viewing a Dataset/List's Status	. 51
5.2 Defining Recipients using LDAP	. 51
5.3 Creating Target Groups using LDAP	. 53
Section 6 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7 Administration HUB	. 57
6.1 Enabling LDAP Support	. 57
6.2 Establishing Email Job Limits	. 57
Index	. 59

# **Preface - About This Manual**

This manual contains information on the new features associated with LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-2, 3.3-3, 3.3-4, and 3.3-7.

The following documentation conventions have been used in this manual:

- Menus, options, icons, fields, and text boxes on the screen will be bold (e.g. the **Administer User Accounts** icon).
- Clickable buttons will be bold and within brackets (e.g. the **[OK]** button).
- Clickable links will be bold and underlined (e.g. the <u>Edit</u> link).
- Directory names, commands, and examples of editing program files will appear in Courier New font.
- Emphasized words or phrases will be <u>underlined</u>.
- Some screen captures have been cropped and/or edited for emphasis or descriptive purposes.
- Unless otherwise specified, directory paths are for Microsoft Windows installations of LISTSERV Maestro. For Linux or Solaris, substitute the Maestro top-level directory for \Program Files\L-Soft\Application Server.
- This symbol denotes an important note or warning.
- This symbol denotes optional advice that can help you save time.

#### Requirements

LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-2, 3.3-3, 3.3-4, and 3.3-7 requires a valid maintenance LAK.

In addition, it also requires LISTSERV 15.5 with a build date of November 27, 2007 or later. The LISTSERV installer that is bundled with the Windows Setup Suite for LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 contains this version of LISTSERV.

# Section 1 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-2 User Interface

ersion 3.3-2 of LISTSERV Maestro has several new features in the User Interface, with benefits for every user and for the data administrator. This section gives you detailed information about the following new features:

- The ability to dynamically compare the tracking events of several jobs with the new Job Comparison Report. For details, see Section 1.1 Using the New Job Comparison Report.
- The ability to add reports to the Dashboard, giving you immediate access to your most important report statistics. For details, see Section 1.2 Adding Reports to the Dashboard.
- LISTSERV Maestro now offers even more flexibility when creating a quick report for a completed job. For details, see Section 1.3 Additional Quick Report Settings for Completed Jobs.
- The ability to download reports in the form of a PDF file. For details, see Section 1.4 Downloading Reports as a PDF.
- The ability to view additional details for the Event Distribution Over Time tracking report. For details, see Section 1.5 Viewing More Details on the Event Distribution Over Time Tracking Report.
- The ability to "drill-down" in the Delivered Recipients Statistics report. For details, see Section 1.6 Getting More Information from the Delivered Recipients Statistics Report.
- The ability to reorder the data sources in a Tracking report. For details, see Section 1.7 Reordering the Data Sources for a Tracking Report.
- LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 is now using an enriched set of colors for your reports. For details, see Section 1.8 Updated Color Definition for Reports.
- The ability to support the new LISTSERV 15.5 list header keywords. LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 will also write the list headers of HLLs using these new keywords. For details, see Section 1.9 Improved LISTSERV List Header Keyword Support.
- The ability to send a "welcome" or "farewell" email when a new subscriber/member has been added to an HRL, HLL, or dataset. For details, see Section 1.10 New Welcome and Farewell Emails for HRLs, HLLs, and Datasets.
- There is a new Subscription/Membership Date column available when browsing/ editing subscribers of an HRL/HLL or members of a dataset. For more details, see Section 1.11 New Subscription/Membership Date Column.
- The ability to check whether or not a user-defined drop-in is empty. For details, see Section 1.12 Checking Whether or Not a User-Defined Drop-In is Empty.

- The ability to download a printable version of the Delivered Job Summary. For details, see Section 1.13 Downloading a PDF Version of the Completed Job Summary.
- The ability to download invalid recipients for delivered jobs. For details, see Section 1.14 Downloading Invalid Recipients for Delivered Jobs.
- The ability to preview a message's content using the same charset that is used when the email job is delivered. For details, see Section 1.15 Using the Mail Charset when Previewing a Message's Content.
- The ability to preview the blocked images of a HTML email, simulating the situation where the recipient's email client blocks images. For details, see Section 1.16 Previewing Blocked HTML Images.
- LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 now supports the RSS Abstract feature that is available in LISTSERV 15.5. For details, see Section 1.17 RSS Abstract Support.

#### 1.1 Using the New Job Comparison Report

The Job Comparison report lets you dynamically compare the tracking events for two or more jobs (up to 12 jobs can be included). Job Comparison reports can be run to compare separate standard jobs or to compare the variants of an A/B-Split Job, which can help you figure out the best variant for the job.

To compare two or more standard jobs, go to the Completed Jobs screen, click on **Mail** Job, select **Multiple Job Action**, and then select **Enable Multiple Job Actions**. Select the jobs that you want to compare, and then select **Mail Job** > **Multiple Job Action** > Job Comparison Report. The Job Comparison Report Settings Screen opens.

To compare the variants of an A/B-Split Job, go to the Completed Jobs screen and select the A/B-split Job (not one of its variants) that you want to work with. The A/B-Split Job Details screen opens. From here, select **Mail Job** > **Comparison Report for Completed Variant Jobs**. The Job Comparison Report Settings Screen opens.

#### 1.1.1 The Job Comparison Report Settings Screen

The Job Comparison Report Settings screen is where you define the settings for the report.

1. Select a report type:

**Event distribution over time** – A simple line graph showing how event occurrence evolves over time.

**Sum of events** – A bar graph that summarizes the number of recipients that clicked on each URL or opened up the email (the number and size of displayed bars depends on how the statistics are bundled, see choices below).



**Note:** The rest of the options available on this screen will vary depending on the report type you selected.

2. Define how the result shown on the Y-/X-axis of the graph is calculated:

**Total number of events** – The Y-/X-axis will show the total number of events.

**Percentage of total number of messages sent** – The Y-/X-axis will show percentages in relation to the total number of messages sent.

**Percentage of total number of unbounced messages sent** – The Y-/X-axis will show percentages in relation to the total number of messages sent that have not bounced.

Figure 1-1 Job Comparison Report Settings

Job Comparison Report	Settings
Define the settings for the compa selected jobs.	rison report you want to view for the
The comparison report will includ 060810D, 060906A	Job Comparison Report Settings Define the settings for the comparison report you want to view for the selected jobs.
Report Type:           ③ Event distribution over time	The comparison report will include the following jobs: 060810D, 060906A
Sum of events Result Calculation:	Report Type:
Defines how the result shown on the optimized of the shown on the shown on the shown on the shown on the shown of the shown on the	Sum of events
O Percentage of total number of Interval Size:	Result Calculation: Defines how the result shown as the length of the bars in the graph is calculated. Total number of events
Defines how many events will be <u>c</u>	<ul> <li>Percentage of total number of messages sent</li> <li>Percentage of total number of unbounced messages sent</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Events per day</li> <li>Events per week</li> </ul>	Unique or Total Events: Defines if unique events or if all events are counted.
Result Accumulation: Defines if values accumulate from No accumulation	O Count all events
Accumulate interval values     Show Penorts Over:	Open-Up events
<ul> <li>Open-Up events</li> <li>Click-Through events (all lin</li> <li>Click-Through events (all lin</li> <li>Open-Up events and Click-1</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Click-Through events (all links bundled)</li> <li>Click-Through events (all links separate)</li> <li>Open-Up events and Click-Through events (all links bundled)</li> <li>Open-Up events and Click-Through events (all links separate)</li> </ul>
Open-Up events and Click-1	Additional Statistics:
Additional Statistics:  Number of Sent Messages Number of Unbounced Mess	<ul> <li>Number of Sent Messages</li> <li>Number of Unbounced Messages</li> <li>Number of Bounced Messages</li> </ul>
Number of Bounced Messag	OK Cancel
OK Cancel	

3. If applicable, define if unique events or all events are counted:

**Count only events that are unique for each recipient** – If the same recipient generates the same event several times, then it will only be counted once.

**Count all events** – All events are counted, whether they are generated by the same recipient or by different recipients.

4. If applicable, define how many events will be grouped in each interval:

Events per hour – Each interval will count the events collected during a given hour.

Events per day – Each interval will count the events collected during a given day.

**Events per week** – Each interval will count the events collected during a given week.



**Note:** With small intervals, the curve will be smoother because there are more intervals to display. However, using more intervals will mean that the calculation of the report will take longer.

5. Define whether or not values should accumulate from one interval to the next:

**No accumulation** – Each interval will only show the events counted from the beginning of the interval to its end. This means that the curve will rise and fall, depending on the event occurrence during each interval.

Accumulate interval values – Each interval will show the accumulated number of events counted from the very beginning of the report period until the end of the interval. This means that the curve may only rise, but never fall. However, as events get more and more sparse with each proceeding report period, the curve will become less and less steep, until it tapers out into an (almost) horizontal line.

6. Select the type and the bundling of events to appear in the report:

**Open-Up Events** – This option bundles all open-up events together into one variable charted on the report.

**Click Through Events (all links bundled)** – This option bundles all click-through events together into one variable charted on the report.

**Click Through Events (all links are separate)** – This option creates separate variables for each click-through event that is tracked.

**Open-Up Events and Click Through Events (all links bundled)** – This option bundles all the open-up events into one variable and all the click-through events into a second variable charted on the report.

**Open-Up Events and Click Through Events (all links separate)** – This option creates separate variables for each of the open-up and click-through events.

 Check any of the following options to have additional statistics appear in the report: **Number of Sent Messages** – This option adds the number of messages that were sent with the job as a constant reference value to the report.

**Number of Bounced Messages** – Another constant reference value is added to the report. This value shows the number of messages that were sent with the job but were detected as bounces. (See "About Bounces" below.)

**Number of Unbounced Messages** – This constant reference value shows the number of messages that were sent with the job and were not detected as bounces.

8. Once you have finished defining the report's settings, click **[OK]** to run the report.

#### 1.1.2 The Job Reports Tab

The Job Comparison Report is displayed and, initially, it contains only the Job Reports tab, which contains the individual reports for all included jobs.

The Job Reports Tab displays the individual reports of all included jobs in the comparison report. Only one individual report is displayed at a time. Select the job for which you want to display the individual report from the **Show report for job** drop-down menu at the top of the tab. The displayed report is similar to the normal report that can be displayed for a completed job via the Reports tab on the job's Completed Job Details screen.

Reports 11					
ow report for job	: 070718E#B - Sample A	/B-Split Job Emphasi:	ze Tech Tips 🝸		
port: Tracking	data for: Sample A/R-Sol	it Joh Emphacizo To	ach Tinc		
port. Hacking (	Jata Ior. Sumple A/D Spi	it Job Emphasize it	een rips		
	-				
281:					
2 312.					
-,012.					
336:					
336:					
0:					
0	570	1.156	1 724		2 212
0	578	1,156	1,734		2,312
0 Event Da	578 Ita Sources Summary:	1,156	1,734		2,312
0 Event Da For each o	578 I <b>ta Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734		2,312
0 Event Da For each o	578 <b>Ita Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum:	2,312
0 Event Da For each o Open-U Click-T	578 I <b>ta Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum: Sum:	2,312 281 2,312
0 Event Da For each o Open-U Click-T	578 I <b>ta Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum: Sum: Total:	2,312 281 2,312 <b>2,593</b>
0 Event Da For each o Open-L Click-T Addition	578 Ita Sources Summary: data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links al Data Sources Summary	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum: Sum: Total:	2,312 281 2,312 <b>2,593</b>
0 Event Da For each o Open-L Click-T Additiona	578 Ita Sources Summary: data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links al Data Sources Summary er of Sent Messages	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum: Sum: Total: Sum:	2,312 281 2,312 <b>2,593</b> 336
0 Event Da For each o Open-l Click-T Additiona Numbe Numbe	578 <b>Ita Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links <b>al Data Sources Summary</b> er of Sent Messages er of Unbounced Messages	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum: Sum: Total: Sum: Sum:	2,312 281 2,312 <b>2,593</b> 336 336
0 Event Da For each o Open-U Click-T Additiona Numbe Numbe Numbe	578 <b>Ita Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links <b>al Data Sources Summary</b> er of Sent Messages er of Unbounced Messages er of Bounced Messages	1,156 e events are counted.	1,734	Sum: Sum: Total: Sum: Sum: Sum:	2,312 281 2,312 <b>2,593</b> 336 336 0
0 Event Da For each o Open-U Click-T Additiona Numbe Numbe Numbe Numbe Aumber State diffe	578 <b>ata Sources Summary:</b> data source (bar), only uniqu Up Events Through Events for all Links <b>al Data Sources Summary</b> er of Sent Messages er of Bounced Messages er of Bounced Messages sum is not necessarily restricer erent data sources might cov	1,156 e events are counted. r: cted to only unique event er overlapping event set	1,734	Sum: Sum: Total: Sum: Sum: Sum:	2,312 281 2,312 <b>2,593</b> 336 336 0



#### 1.1.3 The Comparison Tabs

The comparison tabs are the heart of the job comparison report: There can be any number of these tabs and each tab can be used to create an individual comparison of the data sources from various of the included jobs in the report.



Additional comparison tabs can be added by clicking the **Add New Comparison Tab** icon that appears on a separate little tab at the top. When you click this icon, a new

comparison tab will be created. This tab can be used for individually configured comparisons of the tracking events of several of the included jobs. There can be any number of such additional comparison tabs, for various comparisons (see below for details).

Click the **Back to Job Comparison Report Settings Page** link at the top of the page to go back to the settings screen, which is where you can change the general settings for the report (for example the report type and the type of the included data sources).

To close a certain comparison tab, click the **<u>Close Tab</u>** link at the top right of the tab.

Each freshly created comparison tab is initially empty and waits for you to select the jobs and report data sources to compare. For this selection, use the **Job Selection for Comparison** panel that appears at the right side of the window whenever a comparison tab is the active tab.

Figure	1-3	Adding	a New	Comparison	Tab
--------	-----	--------	-------	------------	-----

Job Comparison Report	Job Selection for Comparison Select All / Unselect All	Hide Selection Panel
Job Reports Comparison 1	060712E - Another job for generating stats	generating stats
	🗌 060810D - Test Job	
Report: Tracking data comparison for multiple jobs <u>Close Tab</u>	060906A - Newsletter	

On this panel, select the jobs that you want to compare by selecting their corresponding checkboxes. For each selected job, you may then also select one of its data sources to be included in the comparison chart. So for each selected job, there will always be exactly one data source that is included. Each job has an associated color which is displayed as a colored margin at the left on the selection panel. This color will be used to represent the selected data source of this job in the comparison chart. Depending on the type of the report, the data source will appear either as a colored line (in a "distribution over time" chart) or as a colored bar (in a "sum of events" chart).

Use the <u>Select All</u> and <u>Unselect All</u> links at the top of the panel to quickly select or unselect all jobs in the list.

By choosing the right combination of selected jobs, and for each job the selected data source, you can build your own individual comparison chart, which allows you to directly compare the data that interests you. And, by adding more comparison tabs, you can create several of these comparison charts. You can then quickly switch between these different charts by switching between the different comparison tabs.

For example, on one comparison tab you could compare the open-up data sources of several jobs, while on another comparison tab you could compare the click events for a certain link that appears in several jobs, or any other useful combination.

If you find a certain comparison chart especially useful, then you can use the **Create Report** icon at the bottom right of the comparison tab to create and save a standard tracking report that contains the selected jobs and data sources. You can then execute and view this report via the normal Tracking Reports list at any time, without having to go through the job comparison report interface again. (This option is only available if you have the necessary user rights and if at least one job is currently selected.)



**Note:** If you are working with a small window size, then the job selection panel may overlap the actual reporting tab. In this case, to be able to view the full reporting tab without having to scroll horizontally, simply hide the job selection panel by clicking

the <u>Hide Selection Panel</u> link at the top right of the panel. Of course, while the panel is hidden you can no longer change the selection of jobs and data sources, so to show the panel again, click the <u>Show Selection Panel</u> link that appears below the report on the reporting tab whenever the selection panel is hidden.

#### **1.2 Adding Reports to the Dashboard**

LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 gives you the ability to add up to 20 reports to the Dashboard. Each report is displayed in its own section, showing a "miniaturized" version of the report.

To add a report to the Dashboard, go to and view the actual report that you want to add, and then select **Report > Add Report To Dashboard**.



Figure 1-4 Adding a Report to the Dashboard

Click **[OK]** to add the report. To see the report on the Dashboard, click **Back To** > **Dashboard**. The report section will be located at the bottom of the Dashboard. To move the report, use the up and down arrows. If you have more than one report displayed on the Dashboard, you can also display them side-by-side. To do so, simply click the up or down arrow for one report until it is on the same level as the other report. Once the reports are on the same level, you can move them left or right using the side arrows.

Figure 1-5 Dashboard Report Samples



To view more details on the report, simply hover your mouse over the report. To view the full report with all details on its own screen, simply click on the report. Once you have opened the Dashboard report, you can change the view settings; however, these

changes are only temporary and only apply to the current report details. To apply these changes to the report on the Dashboard as well, select **Report > Apply Settings To Report On Dashboard**.

To rename the report on the Dashboard, click on the report title, enter the new name in the text box, and then click **[OK]**.

To remove a report from the Dashboard, simply click the [x] box located in the upper right corner of that report section.

#### **1.3 Additional Quick Report Settings for Completed Jobs**

The Reports tab on the Completed Jobs screen now offers a wider variety of options for generating quick reports for the selected job.

In the **Report Type** sections, select one of the following:

- Event distribution over time A simple line graph showing how event occurrence evolves over time.
- Sum of events A bar graph that summarizes the number of recipients that clicked on each URL or opened up the email (the number and size of displayed bars depends on how the statistics are bundled, see choices below).
- **Event details** Offers details about each single event for download. Includes event timestamp, browser platform, client address, and other valuable statistics.
- **Recipient details** Offers detailed statistics about the recipient behavior for download. The detail level of the downloaded statistics can be configured freely for each download. This type of report is only available if personal or anonymous tracking was selected.



**Note:** The rest of the options available on this screen will vary depending on the report type you selected.

If the **Result Calculation** section is available, select one of these options to define how the result shown on the Y-/X-axis of the graph is calculated:

- Total number of events The Y-/X-axis will show the total number of events.
- Percentage of total number of messages sent The Y-/X-axis will show percentages in relation to the total number of messages sent.
- Percentage of total number of unbounced messages sent The Y-/X-axis will show percentages in relation to the total number of unbounced messages.

If the **Unique or Total Events** section is available, select one of these options to define if unique events or all events are counted:

- **Count only events that are unique for each recipient** If the same recipient generates the same event several times, then it will only be counted once.
- **Count all events** All events are counted, whether they are generated by the same recipient or by different recipients.

If the **Interval Size** section is available, select one of these options to define how many events will be grouped in each interval:

- Events per hour Each interval will count the events collected during a given hour.
- Events per day Each interval will count the events collected during a given day.
- Events per week Each interval will count the events collected during a given week.



**Note:** With small intervals, the curve will be smoother because there are more intervals to display. However, using more intervals will mean that the calculation of the report will take longer.

If the **Result Accumulation** section is available, select one of these options to define whether or not values should accumulate from one interval to the next:

- No accumulation Each interval will only show the events counted from the beginning of the interval to its end. This means that the curve will rise and fall, depending on the event occurrence during each interval.
- Accumulate interval values Each interval will show the accumulated number of events counted from the very beginning of the report period until the end of the interval. This means that the curve may only rise, but never fall. However, as events get more and more sparse with each proceeding report period, the curve will become less and less steep, until it tapers out into an (almost) horizontal line.

In the **Show Report Over** section, select the type and the bundling of events to appear in the report:

- **Open-Up Events** This option bundles all open-up events together into one variable charted on the report.
- Click Through Events (all links bundled) This option bundles all click-through events together into one variable charted on the report.
- Click Through Events (all links are separate) This option creates separate variables for each click-through event that is tracked.
- Open-Up Events and Click Through Events (all links bundled) This option bundles all the open-up events into one variable and all the click-through events into a second variable charted on the report.
- **Open-Up Events and Click Through Events (all links separate)** This option creates separate variables for each of the open-up and click-through events.

In the **Additional Statistics** section, check any of the following options to have additional statistics appear in the report:

- **Number of Sent Messages** This option adds the number of messages that were sent with the job as a constant reference value to the report.
- Number of Bounced Messages Another constant reference value is added to the report. This value shows the number of messages that were sent with the job but were detected as bounces. (See "About Bounces" below.)
- **Number of Unbounced Messages** This constant reference value shows the number of messages that were sent with the job and were not detected as bounces.

efine what kind of report you want	Completed Job Details				
Report Type:	Summary Reports Forwards				
<ul> <li>Event distribution over time</li> <li>Sum of events</li> </ul>	Define what kind of report you want to view for the selected job:				
O Event details	Report Type:				
🔘 Recipient details	<ul> <li>Event distribution over time</li> </ul>				
Result Calculation: Defines how the result shown as the I	<ul> <li>Sum of events</li> <li>Event details</li> </ul>				
<ul> <li>Percentage of total number of me</li> </ul>	Recipient details				
O Percentage of total number of un					
Unique or Total Events: Defines if unique events or if all even Count only events unique for eac	Show Report Over: Open-Up events				
O Count all events	<ul> <li>Click-Through events (all links bundled)</li> </ul>				
	<ul> <li>Click-Through events (all links separate)</li> </ul>				
Show Report Over:	O Open-Up events and Click-Through events (all links bundled)				
<ul> <li>Open-Op events</li> <li>Click-Through events (all links</li> </ul>	O Open-Up events and Click-Through events (all links separate)				
🔘 Click-Through events (all links	Additional Statistics:				
Open-Up events and Click-Thr	Number of Sent Messages				
Open-Up events and Click-Thr					
Additional Statistics:					
Number of Sent Messages					
Number of Unbounced Messag	OK				
Number of Bounced Messages					

Figure 1-6 More Options on the Reports tab of the Completed Job Details Screen

#### 1.4 Downloading Reports as a PDF

The Download Report Results screen for most LISTSERV Maestro reports has been changed to accommodate the PDF download feature. To download one of these reports as a PDF, simple click the new **[Download as PDF]** button.

Figure 1-7 Downloading Reports as a PDF Example

Download Report Result	
Report of type Event Distribution over the Time Period.	
To download the report result, select the time zone to be used to format the result a download button for the desired format below. The report result can be downloaded formats:	nd click the in two different
<ul> <li>As a PDF file, which contains the report chart and the report data, for easy disprinting.</li> <li>As a zipped CSV text file, which contains the raw report data in form of communates (CSV), for import into 3rd party tools (for example Excel), for further and You can also download an Excel Add-In to import the downloaded text file into</li> </ul>	stribution or a separated alysis. Excel.
Use my local time zone	
Download as PDF Download as Text File (CSV)	
Executed Dec. 18, 2007 06:39:31 PM, Including events from Jul. 11, 2006 11:01:00 AM until Jul. 12, 2006 01:31:00 AM	11 i 5: 🗊

#### 1.5 Viewing More Details on the Event Distribution Over Time Tracking Report

LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 has improved the Event Distribution Over Time tracking report by making the report chart interactive.

Figure 1-8 Special Interval Marker on the Event Distribution Over Time Tracking Report



When you move the mouse pointer over the chart, a special interval marker is displayed. This marker appears as a red line in the middle of the interval, with a little box at the top that contains the boundary dates (and times) of the interval. With the help of this marker you are able to pick out a certain interval in the chart even if the interval size is very small (so that each interval is only a few pixels wide). You can then click on any interval to view details about it. The information box of the marker that usually only contains the boundary dates/times is expanded and shows additional details about the selected interval. Click anywhere on the report to close the more detailed information box.

#### 1.6 Getting More Information from the Delivered Recipients Statistics Report

When the **Recipients Statistics** option for the Delivered Recipients Statistics Report is set to **Per Job in Period**, the bar diagram is displayed with the job ID and job title of each job above each bar. In LISTSERV Maestro 3.3, the job ID is now clickable. Once you click it, the corresponding Completed Job Details screen opens.

Delivered Recipie	ents Statistics
Display jobs with categ	ory: <all categories=""></all>
Recipients Statistics:	Per Job in Period
Display Period.	Show last 31 days
OK Cancel	
681:	C: Sample repeating job with random recipients
175: CLICK-071215	8: Sample Auto-repeat job
295: CLICK-071216	A: Sample repeating job with random recipients
757: CLICK-071216	8: Sample Auto-repeat job
CLICK-071217 360:	A: Sample repeating job with random recipients

Figure 1-9 Delivered Recipients Statistics Report with Job ID

#### **1.7 Reordering the Data Sources for a Tracking Report**

When creating or editing a Tracking report, you can now rearrange the order of the report's data sources using the **up** and **down** links on the Data Sources tab.

For distribution reports, this ordering affects the order in which the data sources will appear in the legend. It will also affect the order in which the lines in the chart diagram are drawn. This means that the line of the first data source is drawn first, the line of the

second data source second, and so on. This order may be of interest if you have data sources with similar values, where the lines are drawn on top of each other, so that lines which are drawn first are "hidden" by lines which are drawn later. By reordering the data sources, you can define which lines are drawn later, making them more likely to be visible in such cases.

For sum-of-events reports, this ordering affects both the order of the bars in the bar chart and the order in which the data sources will appear in the legend.

Copy Setti	ngs	Sa	ave & Execut	e 0	K Cancel
le: Sample					
General Sett	ings Data S	Sources	Result Sett	tings	
The following	g data source	s have b	een defined	for this re	port:
Color	Data Cours	o Docari	intion	- /	
Sam Open	<u>ple Data Sourc</u> -Up & Click-Th	ce Name rough, 3 :	lobs, 23 Links	copy dele	<u>ete up down</u>
Sam Sent	<u>ple II</u> Messages, 2 Jo	obs		<u>copy</u> <u>dele</u>	<u>ete up down</u>
Boun	ole III ced Messages,	2 Jobs		<u>copy</u> <u>dele</u>	<u>ete up down</u>
Sam Unbo	<u>ple IV</u> unced Message	es, 2 Jobs		<u>copy</u> <u>dele</u>	<u>ete up down</u>
Add Dat	a Source				

Figure	1-10	Reord	lering	Data	Sources
1 181110	1 10	110070	cring	Dunn	5000000

#### **1.8 Updated Color Definition for Reports**

When defining a report, the Data Source General Properties screen defines the name of the data source and its color. This screen now contains an advanced set of colors to choose from.

In addition, the colors used for any built-in Maestro report and any quick report have also been enriched and modernized.



Figure 1-11 Updated Color Definition for Reports

#### 1.9 Improved LISTSERV List Header Keyword Support

LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 supports the new LISTSERV list header keywords that were introduced in LISTSERV 15.5. LISTSERV Maestro will also write the list headers of HLLs using these new keywords. The new LISTSERV list header keywords are:

- RSS\_Abstract\_Words
- Misc-Options=KEEP\_EXCHANGE\_DATA (This replaces Language=Exchange; however, LISTSERV Maestro will still recognize Language=Exchange.)
- Misc-Options=DISCARD\_HTML (This replaces Language=NoHTML; however, LISTSERV Maestro will still recognize Language=NoHTML.)

#### 1.10 New Welcome and Farewell Emails for HRLs, HLLs, and Datasets

For each dataset or hosted list, you can now individually define a Welcome email and Farewell email, which is sent to the user whenever the user joins/subscribes or unregisters/unsubscribes. These new emails are optional. For HLLs, when you define a Welcome or Farewell email, then you are actually defining the corresponding mail

templates in LISTSERV for the matching LISTSERV list. For datasets and HRLs, Maestro keeps track of these mails by itself.

To access these new emails, go to the Recipient Dataset Details screen, click on the dataset/HRL/HLL you'd like to work with, and then click on the Membership Area Layout tab. The Welcome and Farewell emails will be located in the **Subscriber Notification Mails** section.

Montly Newsletter	List Details			
	Settings Overview Subscriber Statistics Membership Area Lay			
	Subscriber Pages And Te The layout of some of the su Newsletter has been custo To further customize the lay Newsletter, select a layout To customize pages related corresponding item in the or	emplates ubscriber pa mized. out of the p element fro to the data verview to t	ages for the membership area bages related to list <b>Montly</b> om the lists below. aset or another list, select the the left.	
	Pages		Matching Templates*	
	External Unsubscribe Page	E ®	List Unsubscribe Template	
	External Subscribe, Step 1	F (9)	List Subscribe Step 1 Template	
	External Subscribe, Step 2	F ®	List Subscribe Step 2 Template	
	Internal Subscribe / Edit	E ®	List Edit-Profile Template	
	Unused Pages		Unused Templates	
	External Subscribe	E G	List Subscribe Template	
	Defaults Profile-Placeholder Default Al Subscriber Notification Welcome Mail	tributes Mails	*: The templates are defined on dataset level and apply to all lists in the dataset which do not individually override template usage.	
	Farewell Mail This icon is displayed nex elements with a customiz version. This icon is displayed nex elements with a customiz production version.	t to ed draft t to ed		

Figure 1-12 New Welcome and Farewell Emails



To enable one or both of the new emails, click on the <u>Welcome Mail</u> link and/or the <u>Farewell Mail</u> link. The Customize Page Layout screen opens, which is where you will define and deploy valid content for the Welcome/Farewell email. To define, click on the **Edit Source** icon. The Draft Version and Production Version tabs are displayed. Enter the content for the email on the Draft Version tab. Once you are finished, click the **[OK]** button. If you are satisfied with the email content and wish to enable it for use, click the **Deploy as Production Version** icon. This will also make your content available for viewing on the Production Version tab.

#### 1.11 New Subscription/Membership Date Column

When browsing/editing subscribers of a Hosted Recipient List (HRL)/Hosted LISTSERV List or members of a dataset, there is now a new column that lets you know when that subscriber/member subscribed to the list or joined the dataset.

To see this new column for a member in a dataset, go to a dataset in the Recipient Warehouse, click **Dataset**, and then select **Browse/Edit Confirmed Members**. The Manage Members of Recipient Dataset screen opens.

Figure	1-13	Now	Membershir	Data	Column
rigure	1-15	Ivew	membersnip	Duiu	Coumm

Ma This	nage Members	of Recipient Date	taset ed dataset.	
Pay	EMAIL	FNAME	DOB	Membership Date
V				
	amy@yahoo.com	Amy		Dec. 11, 2007 12:23 PM
	bob@yahoo.com	Bob		Dec. 11, 2007 12:22 PM
	joe@yahoo.com	Joe		Dec. 11, 2007 12:29 PM
	lisa@yahoo.com	Lisa	2021975	Dec. 11, 2007 12:29 PM
	mark@yahoo.com	Mark	12081980	Dec. 11, 2007 12:30 PM

To see this new column for a subscriber of an HRL or HLL, go to the list in the Recipient Warehouse, click **Hosted List**, and then select **Browse/Edit Confirmed Subscriber**. The Manage Subscribers of Hosted List screen opens.

Figure 1-14 New Subscription Date Column

Mana This pa Page: 1	ge Subscribe ge displays the su 1 [selected by filter:	ers of Hosted Lie ubscribers of the sele 5 of 5 subscribers] De	st cted list. 	
È	EMAIL	FNAME	DOB	Subscription Date
7				
an	ny@yahoo.com	Amy		Dec. 11, 2007 12:27 PM
bo	b@yahoo.com	Bob		Dec. 11, 2007 12:28 PM
joe	e@yahoo.com	Joe		Dec. 11, 2007 12:29 PM
lisa	a@vahoo.com	Lisa	2021975	Dec. 11, 2007 12:29 PM
ma	ark@yahoo.com	Mark	12081980	Dec. 11, 2007 12:30 PM



**Tip:** It is also possible to filter the Membership/Subscription Date column by supplying a filter string in the edit box above the column; however, there are special rules that need to be observed when this filter is supplied (see the help page for details).

#### 1.12 Checking Whether or Not a User-Defined Drop-In is Empty

LISTSERV Maestro 3.3 contains a system drop-in that allows you to check if a given user drop-in actually has a non-empty content or not. The system drop-in itself will always be replaced either by the text "true" or "false" (without the quotes), depending on if the referenced user drop-in has a non-empty content or not.

A non-empty content is a content with at least one non-whitespace character in it. I.e. all content which is either totally empty or which contains only whitespace characters (like space, tab, linebreaks, etc.) is interpreted as empty.

This system drop-in is usually used in a conditional block where its result (which is always either "true" or "false") is used in the condition to decide if a conditional block shall be included in the mail or not. That way, it is for example possible to include a certain block only if a given user-drop is actually non-empty, or the other way round, include a certain block only if the user drop-in is empty.

The "name" of this drop-in is a directive with the following syntax:

```
*HasContent(NAME)
```

Where "NAME" is the name of the user drop-in to check (do not specify the name of another system drop-in). The directive is case-sensitive, and it requires this exact syntax, the correct spelling of the user drop-in name, and the correct drop-in enclosing tags.

#### **Examples:**

Assume that you have an auto-repeat job with a user drop-in called "DailyQuote" that pulls its content from a file. The job is sent on a daily basis and the content of the drop-in file is also updated daily, so that each day there is a different quote included. Only on some days there is actually no content at all for this drop-in. Now assume that in the part of the mail where this drop-in is included, there is also some short intro-text, which is only supposed to appear if the user drop-in is actually not empty. Also, if the user drop-in is empty, a suitable replacement text should appear instead. For this a conditional block with the \*HasContent system drop-in can be used (indentations for readability only):

```
.BB {{*HasContent(DailyQuote)}} = true
```

```
.* Included only if the "DailyQuote" user drop-in has content
    Here comes the daily quote:
    {{DailyQuote}}
.ELSE
.* Included if the "DailyQuote" user drop-in is empty
    Sorry, but we do not have a quote for you today.
```

.EB

Assume that you have a job with a user drop-in called "Sample" that is included at some location in the mail job, where the drop-in also sometimes is empty. In case that it is empty, there is supposed to appear a certain alert text at another location in the same mail job. For this too a conditional block with the *\*HasContent system drop-in can be used* (indentations for readability only):

```
.BB {{*HasContent(Sample)}} = false
.* Included only if the "Sample" user drop-in is empty
    Warning: The sample drop-in was empty!
.EB
```

#### 1.13 Downloading a PDF Version of the Completed Job Summary

To download a printable PDF version of the job details that are displayed on the Summary tab of the Completed Job Details screen, simply click on the new **download** 

icon that is located in the upper right corner of the Completed Job Summary. Once you click this icon, you are prompted to open or save the PDF file.

Figure 1-15 Downloading the Completed Job Summary as a PDF

omplete	d Job D	etails	
Summary	Reports		$\sim$
Click on th	e <u>View</u> link	s to get more information about the related property.	Ē
Job			
Job Job ID:		060906A	~

#### 1.14 Downloading Invalid Recipients for Delivered Jobs

To download invalid recipients for a delivered job, click **Mail Job**, and select **Completed Jobs**. The Completed Jobs screen opens. From here, click on the Job ID for the job you'd like to download recipients from. The Completed Job Details screen opens. Click on the <u>View</u> link in the **Recipients** section. The Detailed Recipients Information screen opens.

Figure 1-16 Downloading Invalid Recipients for Delivered Jobs

Jocumber	Recipie	ents Informa	ation		
Detailed inf	ormation a	about the recipie	ents of the selected job.		
<u>Back to Com</u>	npleted Job	Details Page			
Recipient	List Deta	ails			
List Type:		List uploaded	d as a text file		
File Name:		LMA1.csv			
Special P	urpose C	olumns			
E-mail Colu	ւտո։	EMAIL			
Name Colu	ımn:	<not defined<="" td=""><td>&gt;</td><td></td><td></td></not>	>		
Recipients	Data Usag	je: Used for mail	l merging and tracking		
Recipient	s				
Total count	t:	19			
Sample vie	w of the n	ecipients (up to :	10)		
CUST_ID	F_NAME	L_NAME	ADDRESS1	ADDRESS2	CI
0001z	Zoe	Zimmerman	7801 Bucknell Terrace	Apt 5A	Ba
0002y	Yvette	Yosel	6 Manchester Place		На
0002y 0003x	Yvette Xavier	Yosel Xero	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue		Ha Ne
0002y 0003x 0004w	Yvette Xavier Wilfred	Yosel Xero Wonderly	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue 1550 Ownens Glen Rd		Ha Ne Ne
0002y 0003x 0004w 0005y	Yvette Xavier Wilfred Vanna	Yosel Xero Wonderly VonSchedule	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue 1550 Ownens Glen Rd 1004 Robroy Dr	#456	Ha Ne Ne
0002y 0003x 0004w 0005y 0006u	Yvette Xavier Wilfred Vanna Ursula	Yosel Xero Wonderly VonSchedule Underhill	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue 1550 Ownens Glen Rd 1004 Robroy Dr 7 Crossgates Circle	#456 # 32	Ha Ne Ne La
0002y 0003x 0004w 0005v 0006u 0007t	Yvette Xavier Wilfred Vanna Ursula Toby	Yosel Xero Wonderly VonSchedule Underhill Tuttle	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue 1550 Ownens Glen Rd 1004 Robroy Dr 7 Crossgates Circle 709 Westmore Ave	#456 # 32	Ha Ne La Alt Ro
0002y 0003x 0004w 0005v 0006u 0007t 0008s	Yvette Xavier Wilfred Vanna Ursula Toby Seth	Yosel Xero Wonderly VonSchedule Underhill Tuttle Simpson	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue 1550 Ownens Glen Rd 1004 Robroy Dr 7 Crossgates Circle 709 Westmore Ave 108 South Brook Lane	#456 # 32	Ha Ne La Alt Ro Bu
0002y 0003x 0004w 0005v 0006u 0007t 0008s 0009r	Yvette Xavier Wilfred Vanna Ursula Toby Seth Ron	Yosel Xero Wonderly VonSchedule Underhill Tuttle Simpson Remmington	6 Manchester Place 903 Fairway Avenue 1550 Ownens Glen Rd 1004 Robroy Dr 7 Crossgates Circle 709 Westmore Ave 108 South Brook Lane 13398 Treadway Road	#456 # 32	Ha Ne La Alt Ro Bu Ne

If you have invalid recipients for this particular job, then there will now be a new download link available. At the bottom of this screen, click either the "uploaded text file contained

invalid addresses. Download <u>here</u>" link (for CSV recipients) or the "The result set from the database contained invalid addresses. Download <u>here</u>" link (for DB-select recipients). You'll then have the option to view or save the zipped text file.



**Note:** This is only available for recipients that were uploaded from a Comma Separated Values file (CSV) or when LISTSERV Maestro selects the recipients from a database.

#### 1.15 Using the Mail Charset when Previewing a Message's Content

On the Define Message screen, the Plain Text Preview tab will now use the same charset that is used when the mail is delivered. Because of this, any characters that will not be expressible during delivery will appear as a question mark (?) on the Plain Text Preview tab.



Note: This feature only applies to the Plain Text Preview tab. The HTML part of a message will never contain unprintable characters because characters that are not contained in the selected charset will be included as HTML entities instead (such as, "&#NUMBER;")

#### 1.16 Previewing Blocked HTML Images

When defining an HTML email, it is now possible to preview the HTML part in a state that simulates the situation where the recipient's email client has blocked the images. This gives you the opportunity to check whether or not your message is still discernible even if your images get blocked.

There can be many reasons why images are not being displayed by an email client. For example, the email client could initially be blocking the display of linked images until the user manually unblocks them (this is very common with current email clients), or any inline image attachments may have been stripped from the email by the recipient's email server, or the mail client could simply be unable to display any images at all (as may be the case with older email clients). Because of these reasons, it is extremely important that you make sure your message is readable and understandable even if the images in the message are not being displayed. If your message is not discernible, then you should rework your text so that the message is apparent without the images.

To preview your message, go to the Define Message screen for your email job. This screen contains the new options, **Preview with linked images** and **Preview with inline images**, used for previewing your message's HTML images.

Removing the checkmark from either of these options will have the effect that the corresponding image type will no longer be displayed in the preview, which lets you check how the message would look if this image type were blocked (or stripped) by the recipient's email client.



**Notes:** These options only work if these image types are present in the email message. In addition, these options only affect the preview of the message. The actual emails will always include the images (either linked or inline, depending on the type of each image) no matter how the options are set here on the HTML Preview tab.

	OK Can
lact: test	
ML Preview   HIML Code   Text Preview   Text   Attachments	
unditional content is disabled for this job. Change	
WC	
Your Monthly Newsletter	
Door WIAME:	
Dear aname,,	
Thank you for your continued interest in the Widget Company. It is our pleasur	e to announce the
det a sneak peak visit www.widdets.com. To place an advance order point v	our browser to
get a sheak peak, wish <u>www.widgets.com</u> . To place an advance order, point y	
www.order_widgets_now.com	
www.order_widgets_now.com Recall Update	
www.order_widgets_now.com Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer n	nodel number
Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer n &MODEL_NUM; that the recall is still in effect. To recieve your new product, p product to . We will send you a new Executive Writer immediately!	nodel number lease ship the old
Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer n &MODEL_NUM; that the recall is still in effect. To recieve your new product, p product to . We will send you a new Executive Writer immediately! New Contact Address	nodel number lease ship the old
Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer m &MODEL_NUM; that the recall is still in effect. To recieve your new product, p product to . We will send you a new Executive Writer immediately! New Contact Address	nodel number lease ship the old
Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer n &MODEL_NUM; that the recall is still in effect. To recieve your new product, p product to . We will send you a new Executive Writer immediately! New Contact Address We have relocated to a larger facility to better serve our customers! If you wou Widget Company please send correspondance to:	nodel number lease ship the old
Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer m &MODEL_NUM; that the recall is still in effect. To recieve your new product, p product to . We will send you a new Executive Writer immediately! New Contact Address We have relocated to a larger facility to better serve our customers! If you wou Widget Company please send correspondance to: Or call us at:	nodel number lease ship the old
Recall Update We wanted to remind all our customers who purchased the Executive Writer m &MODEL_NUM; that the recall is still in effect. To recieve your new product, p product to . We will send you a new Executive Writer immediately! New Contact Address We have relocated to a larger facility to better serve our customers! If you wou Widget Company please send correspondance to: Or call us at:	nodel number lease ship the old

Figure 1-17 New Previewing Options on the HTML Preview Tab

#### 1.17 RSS Abstract Support

If the LISTSERV list archive is enabled for a LISTSERV list, then postings to this list may also be read in form of a RSS feed (in contrast to subscribing to the list and receiving the messages via email).

RSS feed readers usually display a short abstract for each message in the feed, which allows the user to determine if he/she is interested in reading the full message.

If the current recipient definition of the mail job is set to **Send to an Existing LISTSERV List** with the **Send job as a standard list message to list members** option, then the RSS abstract definition will be available on the Define Message screen.

Define Mes Define the Subj	<mark>sage</mark> ect and the	Body of	the message.			
Ato de la a globajo system of un votas day	12mar on o motipi a sallo ayua mane milia og milia piu	Text V	Drop-Ins	Template	Forward to a Friend —	OK Cancel RSS Abstract Copy from other in
Subject: test	t Attachmen	ts				

Figure 1-18 RSS Abstract Support on the Define Message Screen

To define the RSS abstract, click the **RSS Abstract** link. The RSS Abstract screen open. From here, you can define the abstract that will be used for your message, in case your message is read via a RSS feed.

Figure 1-19 The RSS Abstract Screen

#### RSS Abstract

Define the RSS abstract for the LISTSERV list message.

If the list archive is enabled for a LISTSERV list, then the messages that are posted to the list may also be read as a RSS feed. This page allows you to define the "abstract" that will be used to represent your message in the RSS feed. The abstract must contain only plain text and will be included in the message as an additional text file attachment with the file name "**abstract.txt**", using the same character encoding (language setting) as is used for the main body of the message.

Note: This feature is only available for jobs where the recipients type is set to "Send to an existing LISTSERV list, as a standard message".

SS Abstract:	
	<u>S</u>
	OK Cancel

The message you enter must be plain text only and should be a short and concise overview about the full message content. In addition, you should not rely on text formatting like indentations or linebreaks, as RSS feed readers may not display these correctly.

Click **[OK]** to submit your message or **[Cancel]** to return to the Define Message screen without submitting any changes.

The abstract will be added to the message in the form of a special attachment that is of the "text" type and that uses the filename "abstract.txt". This attachment will be recognized by LISTSERV when the message is posted to the list, and LISTSERV will retrieve the text from the attachment and use it as the RSS abstract for the submitted message.



**Notes:** This attachment will also be visible to all subscribers of the list who receive the message as a normal email. In this case, the attachment will be displayed in the same manner as the recipient's email client usually displays attachments, and the

recipient may chose to open and read the content of this attachment. Therefore, when writing the abstract, you should remember that both RSS feed readers and normal subscribers may read this text.

The attached plain text file will be encoded using the same character encoding (language setting) that will be used for the main body of the message. Because of this, make sure that all characters in the abstract are able to be displayed in the language setting that was chosen for the main message.

Also, if you selected one of the "determine language setting automatically" options for the main message, then this auto-detect process will not include the text in the abstract. This means that the language detection will process only the main message, and the setting that was determined by this will also be applied to the abstract.

# Section 2 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-2 Administration HUB

ersion 3.3-2 of LISTSERV Maestro has several new features in the Administration HUB that benefit the system administrator. This section gives you detailed information about the following new features:

- There are new INI-file entries for the Maestro User Interface and Tomcat components. For details, see Section 2.1 New Entries for the Maestro INI-Files.
- There are several new features that pertain to the Tomcat Server. These features
  include the ability of Tomcat to serve the WAs of several LISTSERV nodes on the
  same server (Windows only), the ability to use "virtual hosting" when adding userdefined content served by Tomcat, and the ability to restrict the login of a user to the
  User Interface based on the host name the user uses in the access-URL. For details
  on these features, see Section 2.2 Adding Content to the Tomcat Server.
- The ability to define separate SMTP workers (worker pool letters) for standard and test deliveries. For details, see Section 2.3 Defining Separate SMTP Workers for Standard and Test Deliveries.
- The ability to query the build number of "list" context. For details, see Section 2.4 Querying the Build Number of List Context.

#### 2.1 New Entries for the Maestro INI-Files

The following INI-file entries are new for LISTSERV Maestro 3.3:

Entry Key	Description
DashboardReportLifetimeBase	Defines the basis for the calculation of the dashboard report lifetime, in minutes. For efficiency's sake, a dashboard report is refreshed again only after its lifetime has expired. The lifetime until the next refresh is re-calculated after each refresh as a random value in the range from "baseTime" to "baseTime*1.5".
	<b>Note:</b> Tracking event reports do not use this base- time, as they determine their lifetime based on the event transfer interval instead.
	Default: 4 (i.e. by default the actual dashboard lifetime is a random value in the range between 4 and 6 minutes.)

• for the Maestro User Interface INI-File:

• for the Tomcat INI-File:

Entry Key	Description
AdditionalHost.N	Defines an additional host, to be used for added custom content. See Section 2.2 Adding Content to the Tomcat Server for details.
	Default: By default there are no additional hosts.

#### 2.2 Adding Content to the Tomcat Server



**IMPORTANT:** The procedure described in Section 26 Adding the LISTSERV Web Interface to the Tomcat Server of the Administrator's Manual for LISTSERV Maestro is only meant to be used when a single LISTSERV instance is present on the LISTSERV Maestro server, and Tomcat is supposed to serve the LISTSERV WA application. If there are several LISTSERV nodes on the server, the procedures and information in Section 2.2.5 Serving Multiple LISTSERV Nodes on a Single Server should be used instead.

#### 2.2.1 Adding Content as a New Context

For LISTSERV Maestro 3.3, the procedure for adding content as a new context has changed. To create a new context with your own content, the first question that you have to decide is the following:

"Does the server where Tomcat is running have several different host names, and if yes, do you want your own content to show up for all of these host names or not?"

Or in different words: Depending on which host name is used in the access URL when the user tries to access your content, is the content to show up for all host names in the URL, or only for specific ones?

The way that you proceed depends on how you answer this question:

• If the server has only a single host name anyway, or if you want your content to show up for all host names:

Create a new folder inside of the "webapps" folder of LISTSERV Maestro, like this:

[install\_folder]/webapps/CONTEXT/

where you replace "CONTEXT" with the name of your context, for example:

[install\_folder]/webapps/sample/

Then proceed as described further below.

• If the server has several host names, and you want your content to show up not for all of them, but only for one (or several) specific host name(s):

First you need to decide which one of the desired host names shall be the "main host name". All others will be aliases. If you have only one desired host name, then this will be the "main host name" and there are no aliases.

Then create a new folder like this one:

```
[install_folder]/webapps-MAIN_HOST_NAME/CONTEXT/
```

where you replace "MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" with the "main host name" and "CONTEXT" with the name of your context, for example:

[install\_folder]/webapps-host.domain.com/sample/

Now, add an entry like the following to the tomcat.ini file:

AdditionalHost.N=MAIN\_HOST\_NAME,ALIASLIST

where you replace "MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" with the "main host name" and "ALIASLIST" with a comma-separated list of all aliases (or leave out the ",ALIASLIST" part if there are no aliases). Also you need to replace the "N" with a unique number, i.e. there must not be two "AdditionalHost.N" entries with the same "N". For example:

AdditionalHost.0=host.domain.com,alias.domain.com,alias.domain.org AdditionalHost.1=host-without-alias.domain.com



**Note:** You can have several such "AdditionalHost" entries in the tomcat.ini file (as shown in the example above). Each of these entries defines one additional host, with a "main host name" and optionally a list of aliases for this host. The host names used by these entries must be unique, i.e. you must not use the same host name in two different "AdditionalHost" entries (neither as a "main host name" nor as an alias).

Then proceed as described below.

As your next step, copy the following folder (and the files in it) from the "archives" context to your own freshly created context (the archives context is automatically installed with each Maestro Tomcat). Copy the following folder:

[install\_folder]/webapps/archives/WEB-INF/

So that at the end you have something like this:

[install\_folder]/webapps/CONTEXT/WEB-INF/

or (in case you have a specific "main host name"):

[install\_folder]/webapps-MAIN\_HOST\_NAME/CONTEXT/WEB-INF/

In the "WEB-INF" folder that you just copied, edit the file "web.xml" and look for the entry that says "<param-value>archives</param-value>". Change the text "archives" as follows:

• If your context is in the default "webapps" folder, then change the text to your context name, like this:

<param-value>CONTEXT</param-value>

 If your context is in a specific "webapps-MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" folder, then change the text to the "main host name" plus the context name, separated by a dash "-", like this:

<param-value>MAIN\_HOST\_NAME-CONTEXT</param-value>

Now you can put whatever files you want into your "CONTEXT" folder (you can also create subfolders). Usually you may want to include a start page like "index.html" or similar, but you can also have other pages, even in subfolders. Also image files or other downloadable content if you want.

Restart Maestro to make it aware of the new context.

The files in the new context will then be accessed for example as follows:

http://HOST/CONTEXT	access to the start page (if one was supplied)
http://HOST/CONTEXT/	also access to the start page (if one was supplied)
http://HOST/CONTEXT/page.html	access to page page.html
http://HOST/CONTEXT/sub/other.html	access to page other.html in the sub subfolder

Where of course you have to replace "CONTEXT" with your own context name and "HOST" with the correct host name for this context:

- If your context is in the default "webapps" folder, then you can use any host name that is assigned for this server to access this context, except for any host names which are used as a "main host name" or as an alias host name, as described above (if any).
- If your context is in a specific "webapps-MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" folder, then you can only use this "main host name" and its aliases to access this context. Also, you can not use this "main host name" or any of its aliases to access any contexts in the default "webapps" folder (including the default Maestro contexts) or any contexts in other "webapps-DIFFERENT\_MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" folders (if there are any).



Warnings: In the default "webapps" folder, do not create custom contexts with one of the reserved names used by LISTSERV Maestro, i.e. do not call your context lui, hub, trk, list, archives, or scripts.

**Do not** put any files into the WEB-INF folder, as they would not be accessible via a URL.

When creating subfolders in your context, **do not** create a folder called "META-INF", as this is a reserved name

#### 2.2.2 Defining the Default Context

For LISTSERV Maestro 3.3, the procedure for defining the default context has changed.

The default context is the context that is used if the user types the access URL without any context name; for example, only "http://yourhost" or "http://yourhost/" or "http://yourhost/somepage.html".

This is not supported out of the box by Maestro but must be configured first.

To define a default context, create a new context (with a new subfolder either in "webapps" or in "webapps-MAIN\_HOST\_NAME") as described above.

In addition, before restarting Maestro, include the following entry in the tomcat.ini:

• If your context is in the default "webapps" folder:

DefaultContext=CONTEXT

• If your context is in a specific "webapps-MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" folder:

DefaultContext.MAIN\_HOST\_NAME=CONTEXT

where you replace "CONTEXT" with the name of your context and, if applicable, "MAIN\_HOST\_NAME" with the corresponding "main host name".

For example for a context called "sample" you would have

DefaultContext=sample

- or -

DefaultContext.host.domain.com=sample



**Warning:** Do not define any of the reserved LISTSERV Maestro contexts as the default context (lui, hub, trk, list, archives or scripts)!

With this entry in the tomcat.ini, the specified default context can now be accessed in two ways:

• As before, you can still specify the context directly in the URL:

http://HOST/CONTEXT	access to the start page (if one was supplied)
http://HOST/CONTEXT/	also access to the start page (if one was supplied)
http://HOST/CONTEXT/page.html	access to page page.html
http://HOST/CONTEXT/sub/other.html	access to page other.html in the sub subfolder

• In addition, you can leave out the context in the URL but will still see the same pages (but this works only for the default context, of course):

http://HOST	access to the start page of the default con- text (if one was supplied)
http://HOST/	also access to the start page of the default context (if one was supplied)
http://HOST/page.html	access to page page.html in the root folder of the default context
http://HOST/sub/other.html	access to page other.html in the sub subfolder of the default context

#### 2.2.3 Enabling Access Logging for WA

For LISTSERV Maestro 3.3, the procedure for enabling access logging for the WA has changed.

To enable access logging for the WA component itself, edit the following file:

[install\_folder]/webapps/scripts/META-INF/context.xml

and/or to enable access logging for the WA archives, edit the following file:

[install\_folder]/webapps/archives/META-INF/context.xml

In this file, add a "<Valve>" tag similar to the following, just before the "</Context>" closing tag, so that the resulting "context.xml" file looks similar to this (the part that you should add is marked with bold):

```
<Context caseSensitive="false">
    </Manager className="org.apache.catalina.session.StandardManager" pathname=""/>
    </Valve prefix="YOURNAME_access_log."
        className="org.apache.catalina.valves.FastCommonAccessLogValve"
        directory="logs" suffix=".log" pattern="common" resolveHosts="false"/>
    </Context>
```

In this tag, replace "YOURNAME" with a name that uniquely identifies the context for which you are enabling the logging, for example "WA" or "Archives" (this will become part of the log file name).

Then, restart LISTSERV Maestro.



**Note:** The above procedure applies to a normal LISTSERV installation only, with a single LISTSERV instance, whose WA is served by Tomcat. In case you are dealing with an installation, with several LISTSERV instances where Tomcat serves the WA applications of all of these instances (see Section 2.2.5 Serving Multiple LISTSERV Nodes on a Single Server below), then the procedure is slightly different.

In this case, the locations for the two "context.xml" files are slightly different. Instead of editing the files in the locations quoted above, edit the following files:

(1) To enable access logging for the WA component of a ListPlex node with a certain ListPlex-FQDN, edit the following file:

[install\_folder]/webapps-LSVNODE\_FQDN/scripts/META-INF/context.xml

(2) And/or, to enable access logging for the WA archives of a ListPlex node with a certain ListPlex-FQDN, edit the following file:

[install\_folder]/webapps-LSVNODE\_FQDN/archives/META-INF/context.xml

Also, when deciding on a substitution for "YOURNAME" (see above), you should include the FQDN of the LISTSERV node you are configuring (for example "LSVNODE\_FQDN-WA" or "LSVNODE\_FQDN-Archives"), so that the access logs of the WA applications of the various LISTSERV nodes will get different file names.

#### 2.2.4 Enabling Access Logging for Custom Content

For LISTSERV Maestro 3.3, the procedure for enabling access logging for custom content has changed.

To enable access logging for a given custom content that you have added to Tomcat, use the following procedure:

 Copy the following folder (and the files in it) from the "archives" context to your own context (the archives context is automatically installed with each Maestro Tomcat). Copy this folder:

[install\_folder]/webapps/archives/META-INF/

So that at the end you have something like this:

[install\_folder]/webapps/CONTEXT/META-INF/

or (in case you have a specific "main host name"):

[install\_folder]/webapps-MAIN\_HOST\_NAME/CONTEXT/META-INF

(where "CONTEXT" stands for the name of your context).

 In the "META-INF" folder that you just copied, edit the file "context.xml" and look for the "<Valve>" tag. If one already exists, edit the value of its "prefix" attribute. If no such "<Valve>" tag exists, add a new one similar to the following, just before the closing "</Context>" tag. The resulting "context.xml" file should then look similar to this (the part that you are supposed to add is marked with bold):

```
<Context caseSensitive="false">

<Manager className="org.apache.catalina.session.StandardManager" pathname=""/>

<Valve prefix="CONTEXT_access_log."

className="org.apache.catalina.valves.FastCommonAccessLogValve"

directory="logs" suffix=".log" pattern="common" resolveHosts="false"/>

</Context>
```

In this tag, replace "CONTEXT" with the name of your context, or in case that you
have a specific "main host name", replace it with the "main host name" and the
context name, separated by a dash "--" (this prefix will become part of the log file
name).

Example for the context "sample" in the default folder "webapps":

```
<Context caseSensitive="false">

<Manager className="org.apache.catalina.session.StandardManager" pathname=""/>

<Valve prefix="sample_access_log."

className="org.apache.catalina.valves.FastCommonAccessLogValve"

directory="logs" suffix=".log" pattern="common" resolveHosts="false"/>

</Context>
```

Example for the context "sample" in the specific folder "webapps host.domain.com":

```
<Context caseSensitive="false">

<Manager className="org.apache.catalina.session.StandardManager" pathname=""/>

<Valve prefix="host.domain.com-sample_access_log."

className="org.apache.catalina.valves.FastCommonAccessLogValve"

directory="logs" suffix=".log" pattern="common" resolveHosts="false"/>

</Context>
```

• Finally, restart LISTSERV Maestro.

#### 2.2.5 Serving Multiple LISTSERV Nodes on a Single Server



**Important:** Setting up a server that has LISTSERV Maestro and multiple LISTSERV nodes is a complex operation. For best results, we recommend that you utilize L-Soft's consulting and installation services.

As described in Section 26 Adding the LISTSERV Web Interface to the Tomcat Server of the Administrator's Manual for LISTSERV Maestro 3.3, it is possible to use LISTSERV Maestro's Tomcat server to serve the LISTSERV Web Interface (WA) for a LISTSERV instance that is installed on the same server as LISTSERV Maestro.

This is also possible if on the LISTSERV Maestro server there is not only a single LISTSERV instance, but a whole array of LISTSERV nodes. The following describes how to set up the Tomcat server in this situation, to serve the WA for all nodes on the server.



**Notes:** The following procedure is only meant for the situation where Tomcat is supposed to serve several WAs at once. For the normal case with a single LISTSERV installation and its WA, see Section 26 Adding the LISTSERV Web Interface to the Tomcat Server of the Administrator's Manual for LISTSERV Maestro 3.3.

The procedure described here assumes that you are starting with a clean server, on which neither LISTSERV Maestro or any LISTSERV instance is installed yet. For example, a server where you freshly set up a LISTSERV Maestro installation plus a number of LISTSERV nodes. However, the procedure can easily be adapted to situations where LISTSERV Maestro is already installed and addition LISTSERV nodes are already installed and LISTSERV Maestro is added and is supposed to serve the WAs for these nodes.

The ability to run multiple LISTSERV nodes on the same server is only available on Windows; therefore, the information in this section only applies to those using Windows.

#### 1. Preparation

For this procedure to work, it is necessary that for the server in question you have several fully qualified domain names (FQDNs) as well as several IP-addresses.

One set of FQDNs and IP-addresses is required for each LISTSERV node:

 For each LISTSERV node, you need one separate FQDN whose DNS entry points to a separate IP-address that is assigned to this server (i.e. all LISTSERV nodes must have dedicated FQDNs and IP-addresses). The same IP-address should not be used by any other FQDN (except for a possible second FQDN for the Maestro User Interface access, see below). Below, we call these FQDNs the "LISTSERV-FQDNs".

For LISTSERV Maestro, you can either use a single FQDN or there can be a separate FQDN for accessing Maestro to match each LISTSERV node.

 If all users are supposed to access the Maestro User Interface using the same shared FQDN, then you only need one additional FQDN.

Below, we call this one additional FQDN the "shared-LMA-FQDN".

The shared-LMA-FQDN must not reuse any of the LISTSERV-FQDNs, but must be a separate FQDN. However, it does not have to point to a separate IP-address. It can point to one of the already existing addresses (for example also share it with one of the LISTSERV-FQDNs of above).

 If you want users to access the Maestro User Interface with a personal FQDN, then you need several additional FQDNs, namely one per node.

Below, we call these additional FQDNs the "dedicated-LMA-FQDNs"

The dedicated-LMA-FQDNs must not reuse any of the LISTSERV-FQDNs, but each must be a separate FQDN. However, these dedicated-LMA-FQDNs do not have to use separate IP-addresses, but can share the dedicated IP-address of the corresponding LISTSERV-FQDN of above. The best practice for this is to define a dedicated IP-address per LISTSERV node (as described above) and then define the LISTSERV-FQDN and the dedicated-LMA-FQDN for this customer to both point to this dedicated IP-address.

#### 2. Install the LISTSERV Nodes

First, install the LISTSERV nodes as you usually would. Follow the usual procedure for setting up several LISTSERV nodes on one server. When installing the LISTSERV nodes, do not set them up for using the WWW Interface (WA) at this time (this will come later, as explained below); instead, install all nodes as if no WA access was required.

When installing the nodes, use the dedicated LISTSERV-FQDN with the dedicated IPaddress for each node, as is customary when setting up multiple LISTSERV nodes (see above).



**Note:** Procedures for installing multiple LISTSERV nodes on a single server are available from L-Soft Support.

#### 3. Install LISTSERV Maestro

Install a fresh instance of LISTSERV Maestro on the server. Use the following options and choices in the install wizard:

- On the first Setup Type screen, select **Custom Setup**.
- On the LISTSERV Maestro Package: Individual Products Setup screen, click on LISTSERV Maestro.
- On the second Setup Type screen, select **Custom Setup** again.

- On the Existing LISTSERV Installation Found screen, select the No option.
- On the Default LISTSERV Settings screen, leave all entries empty for now. The LISTSERV connection settings will later be supplied in the HUB.

4. Configure Tomcat to serve the WA application for all LISTSERV Nodes

The following procedure must be repeated once for each of the LISTSERV nodes:



**Note:** In the following, certain placeholders are used which need to be replaced as follows:

LISTSERV\_FQDN – Replace with the LISTSERV-FQDN of the node that you are currently configuring.

[install\_folder] - The installation folder for LISTSERV Maestro.

• Create a folder with the following name:

[install\_folder]/webapps-LISTSERV\_FQDN

• Copy the following two folders (and the subfolders and files in them) into the "webapps-LISTSERV\_FQDN" you created above, so that this folder then contains an "archives" and a "scripts" subfolder. Copy these folders:

```
[install_folder]/webapps/archives
```

[install\_folder]/webapps/scripts

to create these folders:

```
[install_folder]/webapps-LISTSERV_FQDN/archives
```

[install\_folder]/webapps-LISTSERV\_FQDN/scripts

• Edit the following file:

```
[install_folder]/webapps-LISTSERV_FQDN/archives/WEB-INF/ web.xml
```

Look for the entry that says "<param-value>archives</param-value>". Edit the value of this entry so that the entry instead looks like this:

<param-value>LISTSERV\_FQDN-archives</param-value>

• Edit the following file:

```
[install_folder]/webapps-LISTSERV_FQDN/scripts/WEB-INF/ web.xml
```

Look for the entry that says "<param-value>scripts</param-value>". Edit the value of this entry so that the entry instead looks like this:

<param-value>LISTSERV\_FQDN-scripts</param-value>

• Edit the following file:

```
[install_folder]/conf/tomcat.ini
Add an entry like the following:
AdditionalHost.N=LISTSERV FQDN
```

where you replace the "N" with a unique number (for example "0", or "1" or similar), in such a fashion, that if there are several "AdditionalHost.N" entries in the tomcat.ini file (as is the case as soon as you configure the second LISTSERV node), then each entry must use a different value for "N".

 Copy the file wa.exe from the "MAIN" folder of the ListPlex node to the following folder:

[install\_folder]/webapps-LISTPLEX\_FQDN/scripts/WEB-INF/cgi

Skip this step if you are currently configuring the main LISTSERV instance. Only do
this step if you are currently configuring one of the secondary LISTSERV instances:

Rename the wa.exe file that you just copied into the "cgi" folder from "wa.exe" to "wa-INSTANCE\_NAME.exe", where "INSTANCE\_NAME" must be replaced with the value of the "INSTANCE" variable in the SITE.CFG of the LISTSERV node that you are currently configuring. For example "wa-hq.exe".

• Edit the SITE.CFG of the LISTSERV node that you are currently configuring and add the following entries (linebreak added for readability only):

```
WWW_ARCHIVE_CGI=/scripts/WA_EXE_NAME
```

```
WWW_ARCHIVE_DIR=[install_folder]\webappsLISTSERV_FQDN\archives
SITE_CONFIG_CGI_DIR=[install_folder]\webapps-LISTSERV_FQDN\scripts\
WEB-INF\cgi
```

where you replace "WA\_EXE\_NAME" with the name that you gave the WA executable in the previous step (make sure to check which name the WA executable for this LISTSERV node has in the [install\_folder]\webapps-LISTSERV\_FQDN\scripts\WEB-INF\cgi folder).



- Important: In the above entries in the SITE.CFG, make sure not to specify a path which contains spaces. This means, that if the path of "[install folder]" contains folders with spaces in their names (which is, for example, the case for LISTSERV Maestro's default install folder "C:\Program Files\L Soft\Application Server\"), then you must use the space-free 8.3 variants of these folder names, for example "C:\Progra~1\L-Soft\Applic~1\".
- Repeat the above steps for the next LISTSERV node, until all nodes have been configured in the same fashion. If you later add a new node, repeat the same steps for this node too.

#### **Restart all LISTSERV Instances and LISTSERV Maestro.**

LISTSERV Maestro and the LISTSERV Web Interface for each of the nodes will now be available with a web browser via the following URLs:

To access LISTSERV Maestro:

 If a shared-LMA-FQDN is used, then for all users, the Maestro User Interface is accessible via this shared name, with the following URL:

http://SHARED\_LMA\_FQDN/lui

• If dedicated-LMA-FQDNs are used, then for each user, the Maestro User Interface is accessible via his personal dedicated FQDN, with the following URL:

http://DEDICATED\_LMA\_FQDN/lui

To access the LISTSERV interface (WA):

 For each user, WA is accessible via its personal LISTSERV-FQDN only, with the following URLs:

http://LISTSERV\_FQDN/archives

http://LISTSERV\_FQDN/scripts/wa.exe

With this setup, you now have the following behavior/restrictions:

- To access the Web Interface of a certain LISTSERV node, you must use the LISTSERV-FQDN of that node. Using one of the other LISTSERV-FQDNs or the shared-LMA-FQDN or any of the dedicated-LMA-FQDNs (whichever is applicable) will not work.
- When using a shared-LMA-FQDN, you must use this FQDN to access the Maestro User Interface. Using one of the LISTSERV-FQDNs will not work.
- When using dedicated-LMA-FQDNs, then by default you will be able to use any of these FQDNs to access the Maestro User Interface (this default can however be changed, see below for details). Using one of the LISTSERV-FQDNs will however not work.

As described in the last bullet above, if you are using dedicated-LMA-FQDNs, then by default any of these FQDNs can be used to access the Maestro User Interface. This is because in reality there is actually only one LISTSERV Maestro instance on a server sharing the same IP address. Therefore, any of these host names will allow you to access the Maestro User Interface.

When using dedicated-LMA-FQDNs, you may restrict each group (or non-group account) in such a way that the users of this group/account are only allowed to login if they use their assigned dedicated-LMA-FQDN. If they use a different FQDN (even if that would theoretically be a valid LMA-FQDN) their login shall be rejected.

This is configured in the Administration Hub and needs to be configured for each group and each non-group account that shares the LISTSERV Maestro server with its own dedicated-LMA-FQDN. From the Administration Hub home page, click on **Administer User Accounts**, click on the group name or non-group account name, click on **Maestro User Interface**, and then click **Login Restrictions**.

On the Login Restrictions screen, enter the dedicated-LMA-FQDN that is assigned to the selected group/account into the **Required Login Host Name** field.

Once you have done this for all groups and non-group accounts, then each group/ account will only be allowed to login if they use their assigned dedicated-LMA-FQDN. So if customer-A tried to login using the FQDN of customer-B, then his login would be rejected in the same manner as if his account/group was not known at all, i.e. to one group it would look exactly as if there actually was a different server behind the FQDN used by a different group.

#### 2.3 Defining Separate SMTP Workers for Standard and Test Deliveries

The **SMTP Worker Pool** section on the LISTSERV Connection screen lets you specify a LISTSERV worker pool to use for specific delivery situations. You can specify different worker pools for standard deliveries and for test deliveries. Worker pools are an advanced LISTSERV feature, please consult with L-Soft support for details. Leave the field empty to use the displayed default. The system default is "no worker pool", i.e. normal distribution by LISTSERV. If you do not know what worker pools are or what they are used for, you should always stick to this system default.

LISTSERV Connection			
eave the fields empty to u	use the defaults, if defined, or enter a	value to overwrite t	he default.
LISTSERV Host:			<default undefined=""></default>
External Host Name:	Use LISTSERV host name as	given above.	~
LISTSERV TCPGUL Port:			Default: 2306
Worker Pool:	Standard Delivery:		Default: <no td="" worker<=""></no>
	Test Delivery:		Default: <no td="" worker<=""></no>
Client Address for Mail D	elivery and Bounce Reporting (Mus	<del>st have DISTRIBUTE</del>	Right):
Address:	<	default undefined>	
Password:	<	default undefined>	
Client Address for LISTS	ERV Server Administration (Must be	POSTMASTER):	
Address:	<	default undefined>	
6			

#### 2.4 Querying the Build Number of List Context

Previously, the current version and build number of the LISTSERV Maestro components (LUI, HUB, TRK) could be queried remotely. Now, in addition to these components, you can also query the build number of the list context. To perform this action, go to

#### http://LUISERVER/list/build

where LUISERVER is the name of the server running the LISTSERV Maestro User Interface.

## Section 3 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-3 User Interface

ersion 3.3-3 of LISTSERV Maestro has several new features in the User Interface. This section gives you detailed information about the following new features:

- The ability to create multiple Dashboards, giving you the ability to monitor several communication strategies from a single interface. For details, see Section 3.1 Creating Multiple Dashboards.
- There is a new <u>Check/Uncheck All</u> link if you have selected the Determine Recipients Based on Reaction to the Job when defining the recipient type for an email job. For details, see Section 3.2 Using the New Check/Uncheck All Link in the Define Recipient Wizard.

#### 3.1 Creating Multiple Dashboards

You can now define and configure several Dashboards, each with a unique collection of standard sections and reports. Once these Dashboards are created, you can easily switch between these Dashboards. The ability to create multiple Dashboards is available on the new **Dashboard** menu on the Toolbar. This menu also contains many options for managing and customizing the Dashboard.



**Note:** This menu is only available when the Dashboard is displayed. If you are in any other part of the User Interface, then it is not available.

The following options are available on the **Dashboard** menu:

Switch Dashboards – Opens the Switch Dashboard screen, which is where you can choose the Dashboard to display.

lick the name of the dashboard the age without changing the current	at you want to use a dashboard. (The curr	s the current dashboard, or click <b>[Cancel]</b> to leave the ent dashboard is emphasized in the list below.)
<u>Dashboard</u>	Standard Sections	: Currently In The System, Recently Visited, Jobs Due Next, Recent Deliveries, Current And Upcoming Deliveries
	Dashboard Report	s: Sample
Weekly Newsletter Dashboard	Standard Sections:	Currently In The System, Recently Visited, Jobs Due Next, Current And Upcoming Deliveries, Recent Deliveries
	Dashboard Reports:	<none></none>

 Hide/Show Default Sections – Opens the Hide/Show Default Sections screen, which is where you can customize the Dashboard's appearance by hiding or displaying the default sections. This option replaces the <u>Hide/Show Default</u> <u>Sections</u> link that was previously found on the Dashboard.

Figure 3-2 Hiding/Showing Sections on the Dashboard

You	can customize the Dashboard appearance by hiding and showing the default sections.
Set	the checkmark for those sections that you want to appear on your Dashboard:
<b>&gt;</b>	Currently In The System Shows the general statistics of the data and objects that are currently in LISTSERV Maestro (as they are visible to your account).
<b>&gt;</b>	<b>Recently Visited</b> Shows shortcuts to the most recently visited object of each type (for any previously visited objects). These shortcuts let you jump back to each object, directly to the last visited page of the object (similar to the <b>Back To</b> menu).
	Jobs Due Next Shows a list of jobs that are currently open and that are due next for authorization (does not show any jobs for which a "Authorization Due By" date has not been configured).
<b>&gt;</b>	<b>Current And Upcoming Deliveries</b> Shows a list of jobs that are currently being delivered and that are scheduled next for upcoming delivery. Also shows any failed jobs that have not yet been closed or re-opened.
<b>&gt;</b>	Recent Deliveries Shows a list of jobs that have been delivered recently. Also shows failed jobs that have been closed.
0	Cancel
(To a	also change the ordering of the visible sections, please use the arrow icons at the right-hand borde



**Note:** This screen does not contain the option to add or remove a report section to the Dashboard. For details on this feature, see Section 1.2 Adding Reports to the Dashboard.

• Edit Dashboard Name – Opens the Edit Dashboard Name screen, which is where you can change the current Dashboard's name.

Figure 3-3 Editing the Dashboard Name

Edit Dashboard Name	
Enter the name for the currently selected dashboard:	
Copy of Dashboard	
OK Cancel	

# • **Create New Dashboard** – Creates a new Dashboard from scratch, opening a new Dashboard with the default sections displayed.

		Dat	a retrieved a	at Mar. 13, 2008 08: <mark>4</mark> 6:19	) AM. <u>R</u>	efres
📅 Currently In The S	yster	n				×
Open Jobs:	1	Directly Distributed Recipients:	158	Datasets:	1	
Ongoing Jobs:	1	Postings To LISTSERV Lists:	1	Hosted Lists:	1	
Completed Jobs:	5	Reports	1	Hosted Recipients:	38	
of which tracked jobs:	3	Tracking Events:	1,157			
Recently Visited						X
No objects visited so far.						
(Shows only objects visited	in this	session.)				
b						
1 John Duo Novt						
Surgethe there are as is he	due (	an an inter with a due data andiawad				
Currently there are no jobs	due (	or no jobs with a due date configured)				
Currently there are no jobs	due (	or no jobs with a due date configured)				
Currently there are no jobs	due (	or no jobs with a due date configured) Deliveries				
Currently there are no jobs	due (1	or no jobs with a due date configured) Deliveries 18:00:00 AM - ① <u>070619A: Weekly</u>	Newletter			
Currently there are no jobs	: due ( ming 2008 (	or no jobs with a due date configured) <b>Deliveries</b> 18:00:00 AM - 🕐 <u>070619A: Weekly</u> (show up to <u>3 v</u> job	n. <u>Newletter</u> vs)			
Currently there are no jobs	: due ( ming 2008 (	or no jobs with a due date configured) Deliveries 18:00:00 AM - ① <u>070619A: Weekly</u> (show up to <u>3 v</u> job	n. <u>Newletter</u> Ns)			
Currently there are no jobs Current And Upcor In 48 hours - at Mar. 15, Recent Deliveries 533 days ago - at Sep. 2	due ( ming 2008 ( 7, 2000	or no jobs with a due date configured) Deliveries D8:00:00 AM - ⑦ 070619A: Weekly (show up to 3 v job	n. <u>• Newletter</u> •s) <u>Job</u>			
Currently there are no jobs Current And Upcor In 48 hours - at Mar. 15, Recent Deliveries 533 days ago - at Sep. 2 554 days ago - at Sep. 6,	; due ( ming 2008 ( 7, 2006	or no jobs with a due date configured) Deliveries 08:00:00 AM - ⑦ 070619A: Weekly (show up to 3 v job 5 08:00:00 AM - √ <u>060827A: Test</u> 11:15:30 AM - √ <u>060906A: News</u>	Newletter s) Job			
Currently there are no jobs Currently there are no jobs Current And Upcor In 48 hours - at Mar. 15, Recent Deliveries S33 days ago - at Sep. 2: S54 days ago - at Sep. 6, S64 days ago - at Aug. 2:	ning 2008 ( 7, 2006 7, 2006	or no jobs with a due date configured)  Deliveries  08:00:00 AM - ⑦ 070619A: Weekly (show up to 3 ♥ job  5 08:00:00 AM - √ 060827A: Test 11:15:30 AM - √ 060906A: News 5 08:00:00 AM - √ 060810D: Test.	Newletter s) Job letter Job			

Figure 3-4 Creating a Dashboard

Once the new Dashboard is created, use the options on the **Dashboard** menu to further customize it: Give the new Dashboard a unique name, show or hide sections, or add reports (see Section 1.2 Adding Reports to the Dashboard).

# • **Copy Current Dashboard** – Creates a new Dashboard by copying the existing Dashboard.

Copy of Dashboard				E	Da <mark>ta retr</mark> ie	ved at Mar. 13, 200	08 08:59	:03 AM. <u>Re</u>	fresh
Currently In The Sy	stem								×
Open Jobs:	14	Directly Distributed	Recipients:	339,621	1	Datasets:		0	
Ongoing Jobs:	2	Postings To LISTSE	RV Lists:	O	)	Hosted Lists:		O	
Completed Jobs:	617	Reports:		5		Hosted Recipie	nts:	0	
of which tracked jobs:	615					Remaining Quo	ota: 8	,627	
(Shows only objects in your g	group which a	re visible to your account.)	)						
Sample Sum of Events	s Report (E	ar Chart)	Sam time 700 350	iple Event	t Distrib	ution Report (Cr	umulat	tive over	. X
409: 667: 17: 0 44: Unique events. <u>R</u>	8 Refresh bound	897 es for jobs in this report	Accun	rom: Sep. 8 M nulated.	<u>+                                    </u>	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	+ + + 2007 11: ces for j	OO:00 AM	×
409: 667: 17: 0 44: Unique events. R Current And Upcom	8 Refresh bound	897 es for jobs in this report	Accun	rom: Sep. 8 M nulated.	, 2007 06	30:00 To: Sep. 9, 1	2007 11:	obs in this report	
409:         667:         17:         0         44:         Unique events.         8         9         Current And Upcom         In 9 hours       - at Mar. 13, 20         In 9 hours       - at Mar. 13, 20	8 lefresh bound ing Deliver 008 05:21:00	897 es for jobs in this report ies PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - (2) CLICK 080312M	Cample Arcon	nulated.	<u>iob</u>	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	2007 11:	obs in this report	
409: 667: 17: 0 44: Unique events. <u>R</u> Current And Upcom In 9 hours - at Mar. 13, 20 In 11 hours - at Mar. 13, 20	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00	897 es for jobs in this report ries PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080313B</u>	Carteria Contraction Contract	vito-repeat	iob b with ra	Refresh boun	+ + + + 2007 11: 	obs in this report	
409:         667:         17:         0         44:         Unique events.         Image: Current And Upcom         In 9 hours         - at Mar. 13, 20         In 11 hours - at Mar. 13, 20         (Chause only, into a provide in terms on the set of	8 kefresh bound ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00	897 es for jobs in this report ies PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to 3 v)	Sample Are constructed by the second	ulated.	iob	Refresh boun	2007 11:	obs in this report	
409:       667:         17:       0       44:         Unique events.       8         Image: Current And Upcom       10         Image: Current And Upcom       11         Image: Current And Upcom       11         Image: Current And Upcom       13, 20         Image: Current And Upcom       14, 20	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are	897 tes for jobs in this report ties PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - (2) <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to 3 v j visible to your account.)	E Sample Accur	ulated.	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	+ + + + 2007 11: ces for j	obs in this report	
409:         667:         17:         0         44!         Unique events.         ■         ■         Current And Upcom         In 9 hours         - at Mar. 13, 20         In 11 hours - at Mar. 13, 20         (Shows only jobs in your grown on the state of th	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are	897 es for jobs in this report ies PM - ① <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - ② <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to 3 v j visible to your account.)	Accur     Accur     Control     Sample Ar     Sample re     obs)	yto-repeat	+ +     , 2007 06	Refresh boun	+ + + + 2007 11: 	obs in this	X
409:       667:         17:       0       44:         Unique events.       R         Image: Current And Upcom       Image: Current And Upcom         Image: Current And Upcom	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are 2008 01:30:0	897 es for iobs in this report ies PM - ② <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - ③ <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to <u>3 ♥ j</u> visible to your account.) 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080313</u>	Sample Accur Sample Accur Sample Accur Sample Reserved a construction of the second s	repeating jo		A contract of the second secon	<u>+</u> + + + 2007 11: <u>ces for i</u>	obs in this report	
409:         667:         17:         0       44i         Unique events.       8         Image: Current And Upcom         Image: Open structure       9         Image: Open structure       13, 20         Image: Open structure       13, 20         (Shows only jobs in your grown structure       13, 20         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       13, 20         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       13, 20         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       15         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       14         Image: Open structure       15 </td <td>8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are 2008 01:30:0 2008 09:21:0</td> <td>897 es for iobs in this report ies PM - ② <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - ③ <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to <u>3</u> visible to your account.) 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u> 0 PM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u></td> <td>E: Sample Are cobs) E: Sample I: S</td> <td>repeating jo</td> <td>+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +</td> <td>ndom recipients</td> <td><u>+</u> + + + 2007 11: <u>ces for i</u></td> <td>obs in this report</td> <td>X</td>	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are 2008 01:30:0 2008 09:21:0	897 es for iobs in this report ies PM - ② <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - ③ <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to <u>3</u> visible to your account.) 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u> 0 PM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u>	E: Sample Are cobs) E: Sample I: S	repeating jo	+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	ndom recipients	<u>+</u> + + + 2007 11: <u>ces for i</u>	obs in this report	X
409:         667:         17:         0         44!         Unique events.         ■	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are 2008 01:30:0 2008 09:21:0 2008 09:21:0	897 es for jobs in this report ies PM - ② <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - ③ <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to <u>3</u> visible to your account.) 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u> 0 PM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u> 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080312</u>	E: Sample A 2E:	repeating jo	iob with ra	Refresh boun	<u></u> 2007 11: <u>ces for j</u> <u> </u> <u></u>	obs in this report	V A
409:         667:         17:         0         44!         Unique events.         ■         Current And Upcom         In 9 hours         - at Mar. 13, 20         In 11 hours - at Mar. 13, 20         (Shows only jobs in your grouted on the state of the state	8 ing Deliver 008 05:21:00 008 07:30:00 up which are 2008 01:30:0 2008 09:21:0 2008 07:30:0	897 es for jobs in this report ies PM - ② <u>CLICK-080312M</u> PM - ③ <u>CLICK-080313B</u> (show up to <u>3 ♥ j</u> visible to your account.) 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080313</u> 0 PM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080313</u> 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080313</u> 0 AM - ✓ <u>CLICK-080313</u>	E: Sample A B: Sample A Cost	repeating j	iob with ra	A sefresh boun	<u></u> <u>2007 11</u> : <u>ces for i</u> <u>s</u> <u>s</u> <u>s</u>	obs in this report	

Figure 3-5 Copying a Dashboard

Once the Dashboard is copied, use the options on the **Dashboard** menu to further customize it: Give the copied Dashboard a unique name, show or hide sections, or add reports (see Section 1.2 Adding Reports to the Dashboard).

• **Delete Current Dashboard** – Deletes the current Dashboard.

#### 3.2 Using the New Check/Uncheck All Link in the Define Recipient Wizard

If you have selected the **Determine Recipients Based on Reaction to the Job** option when defining the recipient type for an email job, then a list of all tracked links that are in the selected source job will be displayed on the Source screen. At the bottom of this list, there is now a new <u>Check/Uncheck All</u> link, which allows you to quickly check or uncheck the items in the list.



**Note:** This link only appears if there are at least 2 tracked links. If there are no tracked links, or only one, then this new link does not appear.

# Section 4 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-4 User Interface

ersion 3.3-4 of LISTSERV Maestro has several new features in the User Interface. This section gives you detailed information about the following new features:

- The ability to produce and display results from several spam checkers. For details, see Section 3.1 Spam Checking Your Email Jobs.
- For specific recipient types, there is a new option on the Summary screen that lists how many recipients would receive this job if it were delivered immediately. For details, see Section 3.2 Previewing the Recipient Count.
- The ability to hide the CSV "just before sending" recipient option when defining recipients for an email job. For details, see Section 3.3 Hiding the CSV "Just Before Sending" Option in the Define Recipients Wizard.

#### 4.1 Spam Checking Your Email Jobs

if at least one spam filter is configured, then you will be able to run your email jobs through each spam filter.

Email messages of a large email job will almost certainly pass through a spam filter on their way to the intended recipients. Therefore, we recommend that you check the spam rating of your message from such spam filters, to evaluate if your message may be classified as spam (which would impede the deliverability of your message).

For a message that has not yet been checked (since it was last edited), click the <u>Check</u> <u>message for spam</u> link to initiate the spam check.

Delivery Test	
Message Spam I	Rating
Check if your confi	gured spam filters would classify the message as spam:
The mess <u>Check me</u>	age has not been checked for spam. <u>ssage for spam</u>
Specify Delivery	Test Recipients
E-mail Column:	EMAIL
Name Column:	FNAME
Recipient ID Colum	nn: EMAIL

Figure 4-1 Spam Checker Link on the Delivery Test Screen

For a message that has already been checked, the spam classification (classified as spam or not) will be displayed. Click <u>View</u> results to view the detailed results of this spam check, or click <u>Repeat spam check</u> to initiate a new spam check.



**Notes:** The exact contents of the spam report and, most importantly, the performed spam tests and how they are rated, depend strongly on the configuration of the spam filters that are being used. If the report classifies the message as spam and this decision appears to be in error, please contact the administrator to review the configuration of the spam filters.

In addition, the spam rating given by your spam filters can only be used as a general guideline when trying to evaluate if your message may be classified as spam. The actual spam filters of your recipients may be configured differently than your spam filters which are used by LISTSERV Maestro to determine this rating. Therefore, a message that passes your tests may still be classified as spam by a recipient's filter, or vice versa. For additional details, see the examples below.

Spam checking your email forwards the currently defined email content, augmented with the sender settings such as the From: address and name, to the spam filter that is configured at your LISTSERV host. The spam filter creates a report that includes a decision whether or not the message is classified as spam. Read the report carefully; it contains valuable information about what aspects of the message might cause it to be classified as spam.

Once finished, the results will be displayed.

#### **Example of a Spam Rating Result**

SpamAssassin score: 12.2 \*\*\*SPAM\*\*\*

Spam detection software, running on the system "host.example.com", has identified this incoming email as possible spam. The original message has been attached to this so you can view it (if it isn't spam) or label similar future email. If you have any questions, see the administrator of that system for details.

```
Content preview: [...]
```

Content analysis details:	(12.2 points, 6.0 required)
pts rule name	description
0.0 HTML_MESSAGE	BODY: HTML included in message
1.5 HTML_IMAGE_ONLY_12	BODY: HTML: images with 800-1200 bytes of words
1.2 MIME_HTML_ONLY	BODY: Message only has text/html MIME parts
0.6 URIBL_SBL	Contains an URL listed in the SBL blocklist
	[URIs: hesatosser.com]
0.5 URIBL_WS_SURBL	Contains an URL listed in the WS SURBL blocklist
	[URIs: hesatosser.com solomongerdom.com]
2.0 URIBL_OB_SURBL	Contains an URL listed in the OB SURBL blocklist
	[URIs: hesatosser.com solomongerdom.com]
3.9 URIBL_SC_SURBL	Contains an URL listed in the SC SURBL blocklist
	[URIs: hesatosser.com]
2.4 DRUGS_PAIN_OBFU	Obfuscated reference to a pain relief drug
0.0 DRUGS_PAIN	Refers to a pain relief drug

As seen in this report, several of the tests applied by the spam filter yielded penalty points and the sum of the penalty points exceeded the configured threshold value, meaning that the spam filter classified the message as spam.

#### **Example of a Non-Spam Rating Result**

```
SpamAssassin score: 0.2

Spam detection software, running on the system "host.example.com", has identified

this incoming email as possible spam. The original message has been attached to

this so you can view it (if it isn't spam) or label similar future email. If you

have any questions, see the administrator of that system for details.

Content preview: Visit L-Soft's web site: "http://www.lsoft.com" Visit

L-Soft's web site! [...]

Content analysis details: (0.2 points, 6.0 required)

pts rule name description

0.2 NO_REAL_NAME From: does not include a real name

0.0 HTML_MESSAGE BODY: HTML included in message
```

This report is an example of a message that was classified as non-spam. However, the content analysis assigns the missing real name in the From: address with a penalty. This penalty can be avoided by supplying an actual name in the sender settings of the mail job.

Even if the spam filter determined that an email message is not spam, it is best to eliminate everything that might cause a penalty because the spam filters that are actually in place on the way to the recipients may be configured very differently and could evaluate the tests with much higher penalties.

#### Example of a Skipped Spam Check

```
SpamAssassin score: 0
```

In this particular example, the spam filter did not scan the message because the message size exceeded a (usually configurable) threshold value. Scanning big messages for spam can be omitted because the message size of spam is usually small, and the number of messages sent is usually very large. As a result, many spam filters simply do not scan the message if a message is considerably large. This also reduces the consumption of computing power.



**Important:** The exact contents of the spam report and, most importantly, the performed spam tests and the assigned penalty points depend strongly on the configuration of the spam filter that is being used. If the report classifies the message as spam and this decision appears to be in error, please contact the administrator to review the configuration of the spam filter.

After the message has been scanned, click **[OK]** to return to the Delivery Test screen. Click **[Download Spam Check Results]** to review the settings of the mailing before returning to the Delivery Test screen.

#### **4.2 Previewing the Recipient Count**

If you use certain recipient types when defining an email job, then you can preview how many recipients would receive the email job if it were delivered now.

The following recipient types can be previewed:

- CSV "just before sending"
- Maestro database select "just before sending"
- Target group based on "just before sending"
- Target group based on "Maestro database select just before sending"
- Target group based on "HRL"

If one of these recipient types is selected, then the <u>Click Here</u> link is available on the Summary screen so you can preview your recipient count.

Figure 4-2 Define Recipients Summary Screen with New Link

Options Sou Cancel Summary	<u>rce Sour</u>	c <mark>e Details</mark>	<u>Recipients Details</u>	<u>Summary</u>		
Cancel Summary						
Summary					<- Back Finish	
A						
definition f	of the real or your job	plents infor	mation. Click the Finis	sh button to s	ave this as a new recipi	ents
Recipient	ts File					
Server Pa	th:	D:\De	velopment\Maestro F	veview\user\	subscribersdataset.txt	
Load Date	/Time:	Recipi	ents will be uploaded	d just before s	sending.	
		<u>Click I</u>	<mark>iere</mark> to determine recip	ient counts if d	elivery were now.	
Special P	urpose Co	lumns				
E-mail Col	umn:	EMAIL				
Name Coli	umn:	FNAM				
Usage of I	Recipients D	ata: Used f	or mail merging and tra	acking		
Duplicate	e Eliminati	on				
Selected [	) uplicate Eli	mination: D	o not remove duplica	ates		
Def	ine Duplicat	e Eliminatio	n			

Once you click this link, the Summary screen will display how many recipients would have received the job and a sample of the first 10 recipients so you can make sure you are sending the job to the correct recipients.

ons <u>Source</u> S	<u>Source Details</u>	<u>Recipient</u>	<u>s Details</u>	Summary	
cel					<- Back Finish
mmary					
A summary of the definition for your	recipients inforr job.	nation. Cli	ck the Finis	h button to sa	ave this as a new recipients
Recinients File					
Server Path:	D:\De	/elonment	\Maestro P	review\user\s	ubscribersdataset.txt
Load Date/Time:	Recinii	ents will h	e uploaded	iust before si	endina.
	If deliv been <b>3</b> recipie <u>Click h</u>	ery had ha 8 valid, 0 nts that wo ere to dete	ppened at <b>A</b> duplicate a uld have bea rmine recipi	pr 9, 2008 5:: and 0 invalid r en used for deli ent counts if de	24:50 PM, there would have recipients. A sample of the very is shown below. livery were now.
Special Purpos	e Columns				
E-mail Column:	EMAIL				
Name Column:	FNAME	1			
Usage of Recipier	nts Data: Used fo	or mail mer	ging and tra	cking	
Dunlicato Elimi	nation				
Selected Duplicat	e Elimination. D	o not rem	ove dunlica	toc	
Define Dur	olicate Eliminatio	n nocrein.	ove daplied		
C Denne Dap		·······			
	ole <mark>-</mark>				
Recipient Samp			A PROVIDENCE AND A PROVIDA PROVIDENCE AND A PROVIDENCE AND A PROVIDENCE AND A PROVIDENCE AN	DOB	
Recipient Samp		FNAME	LNAME	000	
Recipient Samp EMAIL Anna@maestro-	demo.lsoft.com	ENAME Anna	LNAME Anchor	03/17/1972	
Recipient Samp EMAIL Anna@maestro-d Bob@maestro-d	demo.lsoft.com emo.lsoft.com	FNAME Anna Bob	LNAME Anchor Bouchard	03/17/1972	
EMAIL Anna@maestro-d Bob@maestro-d Chuck@maestro	demo.lsoft.com emo.lsoft.com -demo.lsoft.com	FNAME Anna Bob Chuck	LNAME Anchor Bouchard Cho	03/17/1972 03/31/1981 7/15/1983	

Figure 4-3 Previewing Recipient Count

#### 4.3 Hiding the CSV "Just Before Sending" Option in the Define Recipients Wizard

For the Define Recipients wizard, the option to load recipients just before sending is only visible if the administrator has defined at least one folder in the **Recipients Upload Restrictions** section on the Recipients Restrictions screen in the HUB.

#### Figure 4-4 The Recipients Restrictions Screen in the HUB

Recipients Type Restrictions         Define which recipients types are available to the user.       Select "Enabled" to enable a recipients type.         Select "Enabled" to disable but still display a certain recipients type.       Select "Disabled" to disable but still display a certain recipients type.         Select "Enabled" to disable but still display a certain recipients type.       Standard recipients types         Enable at least one of the following standard recipients types.       Enabled Hidden Use Default"         Use Existing Recipients Target Group       O       O         Select "Enabled at least one of the following standard recipients types.       Default: Enabled         Send to an Existing Recipients Target Group       O       O         Upload a Recipients Text File       O       O       Default: Enabled         Select Recipients From a Database       O       O       Default: Enabled         Let LISTSERV Select Recipients From a Database       O       O       Default: Enabled         Advanced recipients type       You can additionally enable the following advanced recipients type.       Enabled Disabled Hidden Use Default         Determine Recipients by Inspecting the Reaction on another Job       O       O       Default: Enabled         Recipients Upload Restrictions       Eave the fields empty to use the defaults, if defined, or enter a value to overwrite the default.       Security Issue: Recip	Recipients Restrictions					
Standard recipients types.         Enable at least one of the following standard recipients types.         Enabled Disabled Hidden Use Default         Use Existing Recipients Target Group       O       O       Default: Enabled         Send to an Existing LISTSERV List       O       O       Default: Enabled         Upload a Recipients Text File       O       O       O       Default: Enabled         Select Recipients From a Database       O       O       O       Default: Enabled         Let LISTSERV Select Recipients From a Database       O       O       Default: Enabled         Advanced recipients type       You can additionally enable the following advanced recipients type.       O       O       Default: Enabled         Determine Recipients by Inspecting the Reaction on another Job       O       O       Default: Enabled         Recipients Upload Restrictions         Leave the fields empty to use the defaults, if defined, or enter a value to overwrite the default.       Security Issue: Recipient upload of type "File" will access the files entered by the user in the context of the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate specific files and folders that users will be able to access.       Default: No file access allowed         Prefix-Strings of files to which access is allowed: <t< th=""><th>Recipients Type Restrictions Define which recipients types are available to the user. Select "Use Default" to inherit the default settings from application Select "Enabled" to enable a recipients type. Select "Disabled" to disable but still display a certain recipients type. Select "Hidden" to disable and hide a certain recipients type.</th><th>n level. De.</th><th></th><th></th><th></th><th></th></t<>	Recipients Type Restrictions Define which recipients types are available to the user. Select "Use Default" to inherit the default settings from application Select "Enabled" to enable a recipients type. Select "Disabled" to disable but still display a certain recipients type. Select "Hidden" to disable and hide a certain recipients type.	n level. De.				
Enabled       Disabled       Hidden       Use Default         Use Existing Recipients Target Group       O       O       Default: Enabled         Send to an Existing LISTSERV List       O       O       Default: Enabled         Upload a Recipients Text File       O       O       Default: Enabled         Select Recipients From a Database       O       O       Default: Enabled         Let LISTSERV Select Recipients From a Database       O       O       Default: Enabled         Advanced recipients type       You can additionally enable the following advanced recipients type.       O       O       Default: Enabled         Determine Recipients by Inspecting the Reaction on another Job       O       O       Default: Enabled         Recipients Upload Restrictions       Leave the fields empty to use the defaults, if defined, or enter a value to overwrite the default. Specify a single "*" to disallow the access.       Security Issue: Recipient upload of type "file" will access the files entered by the user in the context of the servere. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate service files the users will be able to access.       See the help page for more information.         Prefix-Strings of files to which access is allowed:       C:\samplefolder\       Default: No file access allowed	Standard recipients types Enable at least one of the following standard recipients types.					
Use Existing Recipients Target Group       Image: Constraint of the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to desault.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Recipients Upload Restrictions       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server of the server.         Recipients Is to which access is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.         Performance of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the server.		Enabled	Disabled	Hidden	Use Default	
Send to an Existing LISTSERV List       Image: Constraint of the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate specific files and folders that users will be able to access. See the help page for more information.       Image: Constraint of the access allowed         Default: Supper Constraint of the server.       Image: Constraint of the access allowed	Use Existing Recipients Target Group	0	0	0	۲	Default: Enabled
Upload a Recipients Text File       Image: Constraint of the server the default is analyzed to design the server the default.       Image: Constraint of the server the default is analyzed to design the server the default.         Security Issue: Recipient of the server the default specific files and folders that users will be able to access.       Image: Constraint of the server the default is allowed:         Performation       Image: Constraint of the server the default is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server the default is allowed:         Default: Specific files on the the test is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server the default is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server the default is allowed:         Default: Constraint of the server the test is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server the test is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server the test is allowed:         Default: Constraint of the server test is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server test is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server test is allowed:         Default: No file access allowed       Image: Constraint of the server test is allowed:       Image: Constraint of the server test is allowed:	Send to an Existing LISTSERV List	$\bigcirc$	$\bigcirc$	0	۲	Default: Enabled
Select Recipients From a Database       Image: Constraint of the server is the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate specific files and folders that users will be able to access.         Security Issue: Recipients to which access is allowed:         C:\samplefolder\	Upload a Recipients Text File	0	$\bigcirc$	0	۲	Default: Enabled
Let LISTSERV Select Recipients From a Database <ul> <li></li></ul>	Select Recipients From a Database	0	0	0	۲	Default: Enabled
Advanced recipients type         You can additionally enable the following advanced recipients type.         Enabled Disabled Hidden Use Default         Determine Recipients by Inspecting the Reaction on another Job <ul> <li>Default: Enabled</li> </ul> Recipients Upload Restrictions <ul> <li>Leave the fields empty to use the defaults, if defined, or enter a value to overwrite the default.</li> <li>Specify a single "*" to disallow the access.</li> </ul> Security Issue: Recipient upload of type "file" will access the files entered by the user in the context of the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate specific files and folders that users will be able to access.         See the help page for more information.         Prefix-Strings of files to which access is allowed:         C:\samplefolder\   Default: No file access allowed	Let LISTSERV Select Recipients From a Database	0	0	0	۲	Default: Enabled
Determine Recipients by Inspecting the Reaction on another Job <ul> <li>Default: Enabled</li> </ul> Recipients Upload Restrictions             Leave the fields empty to use the defaults, if defined, or enter a value to overwrite the default. Specify a single "*" to disallow the access.             Security Issue: Recipient upload of type "file" will access the files entered by the user in the context of the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate specific files and folders that users will be able to access. See the help page for more information.           Prefix-Strings of files to which access is allowed: <ul> <li>Default: No file access allowed</li> <li>Default: No file access allowed</li> </ul>	Advanced on Automatic Access					
Recipients Upload Restrictions         Leave the fields empty to use the defaults, if defined, or enter a value to overwrite the default.         Specify a single "*" to disallow the access.         Security Issue: Recipient upload of type "file" will access the files entered by the user in the context of the server. Therefore, in order to protect sensitive or other non-public information, you need to designate specific files and folders that users will be able to access.         See the help page for more information.         Prefix-Strings of files to which access is allowed:         C:\samplefolder\	Advanced recipients type You can additionally enable the following advanced recipients type	e. Enabled	Disabled	Hidden	Use Default	
	Advanced recipients type You can additionally enable the following advanced recipients type Determine Recipients by Inspecting the Reaction on another Job	2. Enabled	Disabled	Hidden	Use Default	Default: Enabled

Once this option is defined, the **Load recipients just before sending from a server file** option is available on the Source screen of the Define Recipients wizard.

ptions	Source	Source Details	<u>Recipients Details</u>	Summary			
ancel					<- Back	Next ->	L
Source Infor Rec	a rmation abou cipients File Define recipie Upload a reci	t the recipients ents now. ipients file	source file.				
۲	Load recipier	nts just before s	ending from a server	file.			
	File Name:						
	File Encoding	g: West Europe	ean, ISO-1	~			
				1993 I.			

Figure 4-5 The Source Screen with the Load Recipients Just Before Sending Option Enabled

# Section 5 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7 User Interface

ersion 3.3-7 of LISTSERV Maestro contains several new features in the User Interface that has lead to many important changes. This section gives you detailed information about the following new features:

- The data administrator can now see the status of a dataset and list from the Quick-Access screen. For details, see Section 5.1 Viewing a Dataset/List's Status.
- When defining recipients for an email job, you can now use recipients that are stored in a LDAP directory. For details, see Section 5.2 Defining Recipients using LDAP.
- Similarly, you can create new target groups based on recipients that are stored in a LDAP directory. For details, see Section 5.3 Creating Target Groups using LDAP.

#### 5.1 Viewing a Dataset/List's Status

With LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7, the data administrator can see the status of a list/dataset from the Quick-Access screen. To view the status for a specific dataset, go to the Recipient Dataset Details screen for that dataset, click on the **Dataset** menu, and then select **Subscriber Access URLs**.

Figure 5-1 Viewing a List's Status



#### 5.2 Defining Recipients using LDAP



**Important:** Before you can use this feature, it must be enabled by the administrator. For details, see Section 6.1 Enabling LDAP Support.

LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7 employs LISTSERV's capabilities to use recipients that are stored in a LDAP directory. To define recipients using this new feature, go to the Define Recipients wizard and, on the Options screen, select the Let LISTSERV Select Recipients from a Database or LDAP Directory option.

ptions	Source	Source Details	<u>Recipients Details</u>	<u>Summary</u>		
ancel					<- Back Next ->	
Option	s					
Sele	ct the type	of Recipients to u	use for the job.			
Use	existing	recipients				
C	) Send to a	a Recipient Targel	Group			
C	) Send to a	an Existing LISTS	ERV List			
	Determin	e Recipients Base	ed on Reaction to the	Job:		
	Select	- 🗹 (There are	no jobs available to bas	e recipients o	n.)	
C	) Use Recip	pients Definition f	rom Job:			
	Select				V	
Def	ine recipie	ents				
C	) Upload a	Recipients Text Fi	le			
C	Select Red	cipients from a Da	tabase			
6		ERV Select Recipie	ents from a Database	or LDAP Dire	ectory	

Figure 5-2 The Source Screen

Click the **[Next]** button. On the Source screen, select the **Use LDAP with the query below** option. In the text box, define the LDAP query that will be used to select recipients from the database. LISTSERV Maestro will save the query and will forward it to LISTSERV. This command will then be executed by LISTSERV to retrieve the recipient information for the email job. Figure 5-3 The Source Screen

efine F	Recipien	ts				20 <u>78</u>
<u>Options</u>	<u>Source</u>	Source Details	Recipients Details	<u>Summary</u>		
Cancel				<- Bac	k Next ->	Là
Recipie	ents Sourc	e: Let LISTSER	V retrieve recipient	s		
Spec Ser	cify how LIS	TSERV shall retrie	eve the recipients for	the e-mail job. npty to use the default	alias)	

Click the **[Next]** button and finish defining the recipients as usual. On the Recipient Details screen define any additional details about the recipients selected from the LDAP directory. Once you are finished, click **[Next]** to view the Summary screen and review the details you've defined for the recipients.

#### 5.3 Creating Target Groups using LDAP



**Important:** Before you can use this feature, it must be enabled by the administrator. For details, see Section 6.1 Enabling LDAP Support.

Similar to the Define Recipient wizard, the Target Group Definition wizard now lets you define a target group using the LDAP directory that is accessed by LISTSERV.

To define target groups using this feature, click on the **Recipient Warehouse** menu, select **New Recipient Target Group**, and then select **Based on Database or LDAP Directory Access by LISTSERV**.

Weekly Ne	New Dataset	
Current	New Lookup Table Lookup Tables	Directly Distributed Recipients: 196
Or Co	New Recipient Target Group	Based On Hosted Recipient List Based On Classic LISTSERV List Based On Uploaded Text File Based On Database Access By LISTSERV Maestro Based On Database Or LDAP Directory Access By LISTSERV

Figure 5-4 New LDAP Menu Option

On the General screen enter the name and description of the target group. If necessary, you can also enter a category. Click the **[Next]** button.

On the Source screen, select the **Use LDAP with the query below** option, and then enter the LDAP query that will be executed by LISTSERV to retrieve the recipients in the text box.

<b>Farget</b>	Group	Definition					
<u>General</u>	<u>Source</u>	Parameters	Input Layout	Input Preview	<u>Recipients</u> <u>Details</u>	Summary	7
Cancel	Save	& Exit					<- Back Next ->
Source Spe Ser	e cify how ver Alias Use SQL	LISTSERV sha :	ll retrieve the (op ement below	recipients for the bional, leave empt 0 Us	target group. y to use the defa se LDAP with tl	ault alias) he query	below
BAS	E ou={{ TER (ob;	faculty}},o=E jectclass=*)	xample Unive:	rsity,c=country			4
Par Op	ameter p ening Tag	laceholders a g: [{ Closi	re enclosed by ng Tag: ]}	/ the following ta	gs:		

Click the **[Next]** button to continue. The Parameters screen opens, which is where you can define how the parameters from the LDAP query will be treated. At the top, the LDAP query is displayed, with each parameter that has been found converted into a clickable link. Each of these parameters must now be defined. All parameters that are undefined are displayed with a highlighted yellow background. Parameters that are already defined are displayed without the highlighted background.

Figure 5-6 Parameters Screen

aryci	Group	Definition					
<u>General</u>	<u>Source</u>	<u>Parameters</u>	Input Layout	Input Preview	<u>Recipients</u> <u>Details</u>	<u>Summary</u>	
Cancel	Save 8	Exit					<- Back Next ->
Param Clici Entr para LD	the para the para the nec ameters ir AP Query:	meter link in essary detail the query. BASE ou= <u>[[].</u> FILTER (obj <b>Details</b>	the query to se s including inpu <u>faculty}}</u> ,o=Ex jectclass=*)	elect the parame t type and furth ample Universit	ter for editin er validation ty, c=country	g. rules for e 7	ach of the
Pai Lal	ameter: pel:	faculty					

Once the parameters are defined, click **[Next]**. Finish defining the target group and make sure to review all details on the Summary screen.

# Section 6 What's New in the LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7 Administration HUB

- ersion 3.3-7 of LISTSERV Maestro contains several new features in the Administration HUB. This section gives you detailed information about the following new features:
- The administrator can now allow recipients and targets groups be defined using recipients from a LDAP directory. For details, see Section 6.1 Enabling LDAP Support.
- The administrator can now limit the number of email jobs a specific group/user can send per month. For details, see Section 6.2 Establishing Email Job Limits.

#### 6.1 Enabling LDAP Support



**Important:** Before starting, LDAP needs to be enabled in LISTSERV. See the LISTSERV documentation for details.

To coordinate with the new LDAP support feature in the LISTSERV Maestro User Interface (see Section 5.2 Defining Recipients using LDAP and 5.3 Creating Target Groups using LDAP for details), there is now a new option on the Recipients Restrictions screen (see Figure 6-1). This option, Let LISTSERV Select Recipients from a Database or LDAP Directory, can be defined for the entire User Interface or for a particular account/group gives the user(s) the ability to define recipients from a database or LDAP directory.

#### 6.2 Establishing Email Job Limits

The administrator can now limit the number of email jobs a group or user sends per day and/or month. This limit is used to prevent excessive limits for those wishing to control the amount of email being sent (e.g. for server limitation reasons or for license limitations).

Limiting the number email jobs sent can only be defined for the following recipient types:

- Upload a Recipients Text File (Limits can be defined for both Recipients and Target Groups.)
- Select Recipients from a Database (Limits can be defined for both Recipients and Target Groups.)
- Determine Recipients Based on Reaction on Another Job (Limits can only be defined for Recipients.)
- Sent to a Hosted Recipient List (Limits can only be defined for Target Groups; in addition, they are automatically enabled if a HRL already exists.)

Note: Recipient types that are controlled by LISTSERV (Send to an Existing LISTSERV List and Let LISTSERV Select from a Database or LDAP Directory) cannot have email limitations applied to them.

Figure 6-1 New Default Recipients Restrictions Screen for LISTSERV Maestro 3.3-7

ecipients Restrictions			
tecipients Type Restrictions Define which recipients types are available by default. Delect "Enabled" to enable a recipients type. Delect "Disabled" to disable but still display a certain recipients typ	ie.		
iglect "Hidden" to disable and hide a certain recipients type.			
Recipients types managed by LISTSERV Maestro	Enabled	Disabled	Hidder
Upload a Recipients Text File (Recipients and Target Groups)	e	С	0
Select Recipients from a Database (Recipients and Target Groups)	۲	0	0
Determine Recipients Based on Reaction on Another Job (Recipients only)	c	0	0
	2000000		
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie	(automa Hi elds empty to	atically enat RL is presen 0	oled if a t)
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p	(automa Hi elds empty to er month (D	atically enat RL is presen D Default: unl	imited)
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p Recipients types managed by LISTSERV	(automa Hi elds empty to er month (D Enabled	atically enab RL is presen D efault: unl Disabled	imited)
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p Recipients types managed by LISTSERV Send to an Existing LISTSERV List (Recipients and Target Groups)	(automa Hi elds empty to er month (D Enabled	ntically enab RL is presen refault: unl Disabled C	imited) Hidder
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p Recipients types managed by LISTSERV Send to an Existing LISTSERV List (Recipients and Target Groups) Let LISTSERV Select Recipients from a Database or LDAP Directory (Recipients and Target Groups)	(automa Hi elds empty to er month (D Enabled ©	bically enab RL is presen refault: uni Disabled	imited) Hidder
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p Recipients types managed by LISTSERV Send to an Existing LISTSERV List (Recipients and Target Groups) Let LISTSERV Select Recipients from a Database or LDAP Directory (Recipients and Target Groups) Note: No mail limit is applicable for the recipients types managed	(automa Hi elds empty to er month (D Enabled © v o by LISTSER	ntically enab RL is presen refault: unl Disabled C C	imited) Hidder C
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fire inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p Recipients types managed by LISTSERV Send to an Existing LISTSERV List (Recipients and Target Groups) Let LISTSERV Select Recipients from a Database or LDAP Directory (Recipients and Target Groups) Note: No mail limit is applicable for the recipients types managed Other	(automa Hi elds empty tr er month (D Enabled © by LISTSER Enabled	Disabled	imited) Hidder C Hidder
Send to a Hosted Recipient List (Target Groups only) Supply the mail limits for the recipients types above. Leave the fie inherit the default values, supply 0 to use unlimited mail delivery. Mail Limits: per day (Default: unlimited), p Recipients types managed by LISTSERV Send to an Existing LISTSERV List (Recipients and Target Groups) Let LISTSERV Select Recipients from a Database or LDAP Directory (Recipients and Target Groups) Note: No mail limit is applicable for the recipients types managed Other Send to a Recipient Target Group (For the recipients types enabled above)	(automa Hi elds empty to er month (D Enabled © U LISTSER Enabled ©	bically enab RL is presen Default: unl Disabled C /. Disabled C	imited) Hidder C Hidder

To define email limitations, go to the Recipients Restrictions screen, click the **Enable** option next to any of the permissible recipient types (see list above). Next, in the **Mail Limits** fields, enter the per day and per month limits.

### Index

#### Α

# B

Completed Job Details downloading as PDF 17 Completed Jobs Quick Reports additional settings 8

#### D

Dashboard adding reports 7 creating multiple 37 Dataset viewing status 51 Datasets Farewell emails 14 Welcome emails 14 Defining Recipients check/uncheck all tracked links 41 using LDAP 51 Delivered Jobs downloading invalid recipients 18 Delivered Recipients Statistics viewing more information 12

### E

Email Jobs limiting the number sent 57 as the system default 58 spam checking 43 Event Distribution Over Time Report viewing more details 11 Event Distribution Reports downloading as a PDF 10

#### F

Farewell Emails 14

#### G

Groups limiting the number of emails sent 57

#### Η

HLL Farewell emails 14 Welcome emails 14

#### HRL

Farewell emails 14 Welcome emails 14

#### I

INI Files new entries 23 for the Maestro User Interface 23 for Tomcat 24 Invalid Recipients downloading 18

#### J

Job Comparison Report adding more comparisons 5 settings 2 viewing 5

#### Κ

L LDAP Support creating target groups 53 defining recipients 51 enabling 57 List Context querying the build number 35 Lists viewing status 51 LISTSERV List Header Keywords new support for Misc-Options= DISCARD\_HTML 14 **KEEP EXCHANGE DATA 14** RSS\_Abstract\_Words 14 LISTSERV nodes serving multiple nodes on a single server 30

#### Μ

Mail Charset using when previewing a message's content 19 Membership Date Column 16

#### Ν

#### 0

#### Ρ

PDF downloading details of a completed job 17 downloading Event Distribution report as 10 downloading Sum of Event report as 10

#### Q

Quick Reports additional settings 8

#### R

**Recipient Restrictions** enabling LDAP support 57 **Recipient Wizard** hiding the CSV "just before sending" option 48 Recipients defining using LDAP 51 previewing delivery count 46 **Remote Query** the build number of list context 35 Reports adding to the Dashboard 7 additional quick report settings 8 Job Comparison Report 2 adding more comparisons 5 settings 2 viewing 5 reordering data sources for a tracking report 12 updated color definitions 13 viewing more details in the Event Distribution Over Time report 11 viewing more information on the Delivered **Recipients Statistics report 12** Requirements iii **RSS** Abstract defining for a message 20

#### S

SMTP Workers defining separate for deliveries 35 Spam checking email jobs 43 Standard Delivery defining separate SMTP workers 35 Subscription Date Column 16 Sum of Event Reports downloading as a PDF 10

#### Т

**Target Groups** creating using LDAP 53 Test Deliveries defining separate SMTP workers 35 Tomcat new entry for the INI file 24 Tomcat Server adding content 24 adding content as new context 24 defining the default context 26 enabling access for custom content 29 enabling access logging for WA 27 serving multiple LISTSERV nodes on a single server 30 Tracking Reports reordering data sources 12

#### U

User Interface new entry for the INI file 23 Users limiting the number of emails sent 57

#### V

W Welcome Emails 14

#### Х

Υ

Ζ

LISTSERV<sup>®</sup> Maestro, version 3.3